COLUMBIA | SIPA Center on Global Energy Policy

# POWERING THE GLOBE: LESSONS FROM SOUTHEAST ASIA FOR CHINA'S GLOBAL ENERGY INTERCONNECTION INITIATIVE

BY EDMUND DOWNIE APRIL 2020

#### CHINA ENERGY AND CLIMATE RESEARCH PROGRAM

The *Belt and Road Initiative Paper Series* by Columbia University's Center on Global Energy Policy provides objective, analytical research and commentary.

#### **ABOUT THE CENTER ON GLOBAL ENERGY POLICY**

The Center on Global Energy Policy provides independent, balanced, data-driven analysis to help policymakers navigate the complex world of energy. We approach energy as an economic, security, and environmental concern. And we draw on the resources of a world-class institution, faculty with real-world experience, and a location in the world's finance and media capital.

Visit us at www.energypolicy.columbia.edu





#### **ABOUT THE SCHOOL OF INTERNATIONAL AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS**

SIPA's mission is to empower people to serve the global public interest. Our goal is to foster economic growth, sustainable development, social progress, and democratic governance by educating public policy professionals, producing policy-related research, and conveying the results to the world. Based in New York City, with a student body that is 50 percent international and educational partners in cities around the world, SIPA is the most global of public policy schools.

For more information, please visit www.sipa.columbia.edu

For a full list of financial supporters of the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University SIPA, please visit our website at https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/partners. See below a list of members that are currently in CGEP's Visionary Annual Circle. This list is updated periodically.

Occidental Petroleum Corporation



# POWERING THE GLOBE: LESSONS FROM SOUTHEAST ASIA FOR CHINA'S GLOBAL ENERGY INTERCONNECTION INITIATIVE

BY EDMUND DOWNIE APRIL 2020



Columbia University CGEP 1255 Amsterdam Ave. New York, NY 10027 energypolicy.columbia.edu



### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank the Fulbright Scholarship for supporting this research. I would also like to thank Dean Liang Shuanglu of Yunnan University's Department of Economics for hosting me during the 2017-18 academic year. Brian Eyler of the Stimson Center helped open the Kunming research community to me and provided invaluable guidance at different stages of my research. Attending the 2017 US-China GMS Development Dialogue, organized by the Stimson Center and the Kunming South Asia and Southeast Asia International Logistics Research Institute (headed by Liu Jinxin), sharpened my understanding of the possibilities for power trade in Southeast Asia. I am grateful to the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University School of International and Public Affairs (SIPA) and the many individuals there who provided feedback and made this report possible: Jason Bordoff, Jesse McCormick, Christina Nelson, Matthew Robinson, and David Sandalow, as well as two anonymous reviewers who shared very helpful comments on its first draft. I am also grateful to Kevin Gallagher of the Boston University Global Development Policy Center for inviting me to present this paper at their Global China Research Colloquium in March 2019, and to participants in the colloquium for their helpful suggestions. Thanks also go to the Center for Strategic and International Studies's Reconnecting Asia project (Jonathan Hillman and Maesea McAlpin) and to *chinadialogue* for publishing earlier elements of this research and to the Beijing Energy Network (Lili Pike, Noah Lerner, and Sophie Lu) and Beijing Energy Week (Edison Sheng Yan) for allowing me to present on these topics in Beijing during the spring and summer of 2018.

This report was informed by interviews and conversations with energy sector researchers, businessmen, and officials in Kunming, Beijing, Bangkok, Yangon, Manila, and Paris between August 2017 and July 2018 and again in December 2019. Some of the kind individuals who shared their thoughts with me or assisted with research arrangements have included Bian Yongmin, Michael Davidson, Merisha Enoe, Fu Wenyi, Thomas Hennig, Anders Hove, Stephanie Jensen-Cormier, Fritz Kahrl, Liu Jinxin, Darrin Magee, Jeremy Mullins, Harsh Poddar, Judith Shapiro, Edison Sheng Yan, Shoon So Oo, Tan Min, Xu Yi-chong, Wathan Oo, Courtney Weatherby, and many others. Special thanks also go to the many Chinese researchers, businessmen, and officials who were generous with their time and thoughts with me over the year; so, too, were a number of officials from Greater Mekong Subregion Economic Cooperation Program member states, international and regional multilateral organizations, and embassies and consular offices in China and Southeast Asia. For discretion's sake, I have omitted their names here, but their perspectives and insights have heavily informed this project.



### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

**Edmund Downie** is an analyst at Analysis Group in Boston, where he supports energy sector clients in market design analyses and litigation proceedings. He was a Fulbright Scholar in 2017–2018 at Yunnan University in southwest China and a Marshall Scholar at the Nuffield College, Oxford, in 2015–2017. His research has focused on energy transitions and Chinese and Indian economic diplomacy in Asia. He holds a bachelor's from Yale University and a master's in international relations from the University of Oxford.



### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Foreword	06
Executive Summary	
Introduction	
GEI: The Vision	12
GMS Power Trade: Background and State of Play	17
GMS Power Trade: Drags on Interconnection	20
GEI: Catalyst for the GMS?	22
GEI's Prospects: Multilateralism and Learning from the GMS	24
Conclusion	30
Notes	32
References	49



### **FOREWORD**

#### **Belt and Road Initiative Paper Series**

The Belt and Road Initiative is the largest infrastructure initiative ever. From geopolitics to markets to the natural environment, across much of the globe, its impacts are far-reaching. This report is part of the Center on Global Energy Policy's paper series on the Belt and Road Initiative.

In this report, author Edmund Downie examines power trade in the Mekong region and assesses the prospects for China State Grid's Global Energy Interconnection (GEI) initiative catalyzing cross-border electricity trade around the world. It discusses why electric interconnections in the Mekong region have been slow to develop and lessons the region offers for the GEI initiative.

In this series we offer research and commentary on the Belt and Road Initiative and its impacts around the world. We cover a range of energy-related topics and offer different points of view. We welcome submissions for this series. (Please send proposed topics and outlines to <u>energypolicy@columbia.edu</u>.) Our guiding principle is to inform readers with objective, research-based analysis. We hope to contribute to constructive global dialogue on these important topics in the months and years to come.

#### **David Sandalow**

Inaugural Fellow and Director, China Program Center on Global Energy Policy, Columbia University

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

China's Global Energy Interconnection (GEI) initiative presents a transformational vision for meeting the world's growing power demand with a globally interconnected electricity grid. The concept involves ultra-high-voltage transmission lines strung across vast distances and smart grid technology tapping large-scale renewable power sources. Chinese President Xi Jinping first touted GEI's goal to "facilitate efforts to meet the global power demand with clean and green alternatives" at the UN General Assembly in 2015.

The ambition of the GEI vision is enormous, especially since there is very little cross-border trade in electricity around the world today. Regional electricity integration initiatives championed by development banks and multilateral organizations have largely struggled against the formidable political, economic and technical complications that accompany interstate electricity trade. China has seen these challenges firsthand in its participation in the Asian Development Bank's Greater Mekong Subregion electricity trade endeavor, which has progressed fitfully since the 1990s amid regional infrastructure gaps and uneven political support from member states.

This report, prepared as part of the Belt and Road Initiative series published by Columbia University's Center on Global Energy Policy, uses a case study of power trade in the Greater Mekong Subregion to assess the prospects for GEI in catalyzing energy integration around the world. It discusses why Greater Mekong Subregion integration has been slow, how GEI might help accelerate interconnection in the area, and what lessons the region offers for understanding the overall outlook for GEI. Based on this study, the author finds the following:

- Establishing a GEI-style global energy grid backbone by 2070 would require overcoming an extraordinary set of political challenges. The global grid outlined by GEI for the coming decades serves more as a demonstration of technical potential than a strict blueprint to be implemented.
- The limited scale attained thus far by the Greater Mekong Subregion project for grid integration and cross-border electricity trading demonstrates the headwinds such multinational efforts can face. Weak internal power sector development in recent decades has left some member states without the generation surpluses and robust power grids necessary to support meaningful levels of trade. In addition, power trade requires a strong degree of interstate political trust, motivated engagement by national utilities, and support from civil society players for the specific generation and transmission projects involved. Integration backers have historically struggled to build consensus across this diverse array of stakeholders.
- While enormous generation and transmission infrastructure projects are core components of the GEI vision and dovetail with the interests of China's domestic proponents, considerable debate persists about their merits for fostering the renewables transition. Ultra-high-voltage transmission, a specialty of Chinese utilities, is a particular flashpoint.



- State interest in cross-border trade has been increasing across many regions in recent years, and more gradual gains in power trade around the world that can aid the renewable transition and bolster regional solidarity are possible. China can contribute greatly to this process: as an investor and contractor in grid projects abroad, as a member state of integration initiatives in Asia, and as an advocate of grid integration in international fora.
- GEI's ultimate impact will depend in part on how advocates within China reconcile tensions between strengthening cross-border power trade and promoting domestic priorities, such as advancing the country's own industrial policy objectives.



## INTRODUCTION

On September 26, 2015, Chinese President Xi Jinping gave his first speech to the United Nations General Assembly at its Sustainable Development Summit, where the assembly set out the 17 Sustainable Development Goals that define the UN's development agenda through 2030.<sup>1</sup> The speech listed six steps China would take to aid the "post-2015 development agenda," including a particularly ambitious vision for the world's energy future: "China will propose discussion on establishing a global energy internet [全球能源互联网 *quanqiu nengyuan hulianwang*] to facilitate efforts to meet the global power demand with clean and green alternatives."<sup>2</sup>

Xi's speech gave official backing at the highest level to an initiative that would later be known in English as Global Energy Interconnection (GEI). The GEI concept was first set forward in 2015 by the State Grid Corporation of China (SGCC)—the world's largest utility, and the owner and operator of transmission assets covering 90 percent of China's territory. It envisions a worldwide energy grid that will transmit clean energy across continents, replacing the global trade in fossil fuels with a global trade in green electricity. Its vision for interconnection represents one extension of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) into the electricity grid sphere.

What may be expected of this initiative? The ambition is clear. GEI envisions an 18-line global backbone by 2070 that would span 80 countries and accelerate the displacement of fossil fuels by clean electricity. It would be an improbable transformation for a world where multicountry power-trade schemes have struggled to translate bold blueprints into concrete progress. Over the past several decades, regional organizations and development banks have sought to mobilize support for regional power-trade initiatives throughout the world: South Asia, the Persian Gulf, East Africa, West Africa. But progress has been slow. Outside of a handful of areas—southern Africa, Central America, and (in particular) Europe—regional electricity trade has been characterized by low volumes of trade, little cross-border infrastructure, and minimal institutional integration. State interest in deepening trade has been growing in many parts of the world recently, but these efforts are building on a very limited foundation.

China has firsthand experience with one of these integration projects: the Asian Development Bank's (ADB) Greater Mekong Subregion (GMS) regional interconnection initiative. Power trade has been a part of this initiative since the late 1990s with the support of all six member states—Thailand, Vietnam, Laos, Cambodia, China,<sup>3</sup> and Myanmar. Yet power trade comprised just under 3 percent of regional power consumption in 2014. Trade volumes have shown some increase since then, with a number of states signing ambitious MoUs for expanded exchanges. But cross-border transmission infrastructure is restricted, and the region still lacks a powertrading secretariat to coordinate further integration.

This report will describe the forces that have slowed GMS integration and the lessons the region offers for understanding the prospects of GEI. Two factors have hindered power trade efforts in this region. First, weak internal power sector development within member states



has meant that for much of the past two decades, key GMS member states have lacked the generation surpluses and robust power grids necessary to support meaningful levels of trade. Second, power trade is politically an enormously difficult project. It requires strong levels of interstate trust, motivated engagement by national utilities, and support from civil society players for the specific transmission and generation projects involved. Electricity trade advocates have often been unsuccessful with attempts to build consensus across this diverse array of stakeholders.

The trajectory of GMS power trade since the late 1990s highlights one of the biggest challenges that GEI backers face in advancing their global vision. Chinese power companies are major players in grid contracting and investment around the world, taking on projects that will lessen the sorts of grid infrastructure deficiencies hindering regional integration. But scaling interconnection beyond one-off bilateral efforts requires a level of stakeholder consensus around benefit sharing and concessions in state authority that has eluded most regional integration schemes to date, particularly in the Global South.

Against this backdrop, establishing a GEI-style global energy grid backbone by 2070 would require overcoming an extraordinary set of political challenges. The intermediate steps that GEI sketches—trading routes running from Russia to Southeast Asia and from Northeast Asia to Europe by 2035, for instance—are no more straightforward. In these circumstances, GEI's vision may be better regarded as a demonstration of technical potential and as a rallying cry for global action than as strict blueprints to be implemented. Even if they are possible, they may not be desirable. How does a global energy grid backbone square with the improving economics of small-scale "micro grids"?<sup>4</sup> Will a global grid drive a shift toward clean energy, or will its developers prefer to link up to coal and hydropower megaprojects?<sup>5</sup>

Nonetheless, there is plenty of potential for more gradual gains in cross-border power trade in regions around the world that can aid the renewable transition and bolster regional solidarity. China can contribute greatly to this process: as an investor and contractor in grid projects abroad, as a member state of integration initiatives in Asia, and as an active advocate of grid integration in international forums.

But the nature of this contribution will depend on two tensions in the GEI approach toward interconnection. First, while GEI calls upon countries to expand power trade, China has shown deep reluctance to cooperate within the Mekong region on building the political institutions needed for such trade. Efforts to deepen power trade in other parts of Asia may require a negotiating strategy more open to consensus building and multilateral decision-making than what China has relied on in Southeast Asia. Second, beyond its vision for interconnection, GEI also serves as a vehicle for national industrial policy goals such as strengthening the global standing of China's power sector state-owned enterprises and promoting China's high-tech ultra-high-voltage (UHV) transmission technology. These elements may arouse states' concerns about Chinese influence in their electricity sectors, particularly given debates about the merits of UHV for tackling the challenges of the global energy transition. The ability of GEI and its Chinese backers to build the multilateral coalitions needed for power trade depends on their ability to—indeed, their desire to—reconcile competing priorities in the regions where Chinese interests are active.



This report is divided into five sections:

- The first section will introduce the GEI vision, from its introduction by the current Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization (GEIDCO) chairman, Liu Zhenya, in 2015 to its most recent regional plans in 2019. It will also describe the challenges that cross-border power trade initiatives have faced over the past decades around the world.
- The second section will discuss the state of power trade in the GMS today, describing the limited scale of grid integration and cross-border electricity trading between GMS states.
- 3. The third section will explain the forces that have restricted progress on GMS power trade in the past several decades, emphasizing in particular gaps in political trust.
- 4. The fourth section will discuss the significance of GEI for power trade in the GMS region. It will describe GEI's potential as a catalyst for investment but also its limits in addressing trust gaps.
- 5. The fifth section will examine what China's experiences with GMS power trade mean for GEI's prospects in other parts of the world: Asian initiatives where China is a direct participant in proposed power trade regimes, and regions outside Asia where China's contributions would come instead as an investor or facilitator. (There is also a sidebar in this section about the implications of GEI for US policy makers in the context of the US's current strategies on climate and clean energy issues and on United Nations [UN] cooperation.)



### **GEI: THE VISION**

Advocacy for GEI today is led by the Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization (GEIDCO), a nongovernmental organization established in 2016 and sponsored primarily by SGCC. GEIDCO chairman Liu Zhenya founded the organization directly after an enormously influential 12-year stint as chairman of SGCC; he had begun developing the GEI concept in his last years at SGCC, publishing a first comprehensive vision for the idea in his 2015 book, *Global Energy Interconnection*.<sup>6</sup> During Liu's tenure at SGCC, Liu drove the company's major (and heavily debated) investments in UHV transmission, a technology that significantly reduces the costs of sending electricity over long distances by transmitting it at very high voltage levels.<sup>7</sup> (The International Electrotechnical Commission, the standard-setting body for electrical technologies, identifies UHV lines as those operating at 1,000 kilovolts (kV) or greater for alternating-current (AC) lines or at ±800 kV or greater for direct-current (DC) lines.)<sup>8</sup>

As of January 2018, China had deployed 19 UHV lines, all since 2006, and they supplied 4 percent of national electricity demand.<sup>9</sup> Deployment outside China is much thinner: India has two UHV lines in full commercial operation, and Brazil's utility—owned by SGCC—used Chinese developers to build its first UHV line in 2017.<sup>10</sup> In this way, SGCC and its domestic suppliers are well-positioned to secure a strong market position in any global expansion of UHV deployment.

It is perhaps no surprise, then, that the GEI vision incorporates UHV as one of its pillars in a global transformation of the energy sector to supplant fossil fuels with low-carbon electricity.<sup>11</sup> Robust endowments of wind, solar, and hydropower resources are often concentrated in remote and low-demand areas—the steppes of Central Asia, the deserts of the Middle East and North Africa, the gorges of southwest China. They also do not provide the stable flows of power that traditional fossil fuel and nuclear plants offer, a challenge for grid planners in balancing demand and supply. Long-distance transmission can link remote renewables to demand centers to create transnational backbone power lines. These sorts of links could help mitigate renewable supply intermittency by offering diversity of supply: in particular, per the GEI vision, where the links span multiple time zones. For instance, late afternoon solar output in the Middle East could meet early evening demand peaks in South Asia that followed sunset there. Smart grid technology would enable the complex operational demands of optimizing dispatch and maintaining grid stability over these enormous areas.<sup>12</sup>

The initial GEI vision for a global grid was set forward in Liu Zhenya's 2015 book, which established the core pieces of the GEI vision: "a globally interconnected, ubiquitous robust smart grid, supported by backbone UHV grids (channels), and dedicated primarily to the transmission of clean energy."<sup>13</sup> It laid out the general regional and transcontinental backbone routes that would undergird this grid, as well as the "large-scale clean energy bases" in areas like the Arctic and the equatorial regions that would play a major role in supplying it.<sup>14</sup> It also proposed a highly centralized governance structure for this global grid: a specialized "Global Energy Network Alliance" under the UN, led by a decision-making committee of member



state officials. Its secretariat would operate global market operations and dispatch centers, with the latter at the head of a sprawling network of regional and national dispatch centers.<sup>15</sup>

Since its establishment in 2016, GEIDCO has released its own strategic plan whitepapers that adopt and build on Liu's core concept of "smart grid + UHV + clean energy." Its most comprehensive recent plan for the GEI global grid, released in March 2018, charts an 18line backbone structure to be realized by 2070, as well as a series of intermediate steps: a network of Europe-Asia-Africa interconnections by 2035, for instance, and 18 synchronous grids worldwide by 2050.<sup>16</sup> More recent presentations and reports have further fleshed out and tweaked some of these intermediate steps: its 2019 report on Belt and Road Energy Interconnection, for instance, identified 36 target interconnection projects across seven corridors in Europe, Asia, and Africa with a transmission capacity of 190 GW.<sup>17</sup> The interstate projects discussed in this report and throughout GEIDCO's backbone planning reports involve long-distance UHV and high-voltage (HV) lines, as well as back-to-back grid connections. UHV, in particular, is called upon for the construction of transcontinental lines running several thousands of kilometers-for instance, between the Arctic and North America, or Asia and Europe.<sup>18</sup> As for global governance structures, GEIDCO materials present versions of Liu's proposals that preserve his major ideas but use more flexible language. They make no mention of a UN superstructure and drop specific terminology on global dispatch and market operations "centers," speaking instead of "a unified global dispatch mechanism" and "a global electricity market" with "a transcontinental, transregional electricity settlements system."<sup>19</sup>



#### Figure 1: GEI's vision for the global backbone grid

Source: Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization, "About GEI," <u>https://en.geidco.org/aboutgei/</u>, accessed January 20, 2020.

GEIDCO has sought to build a coalition of both Chinese and international partners to advance



GEI as a multilateralist solution to the low-carbon transition. It has found particular success with the UN. It signed a collaboration memorandum of understanding (MoU) in 2016 with the UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (UNESCAP),<sup>20</sup> and it hosted in 2017 the High-Level Symposium on Global Energy Connection with the UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs (UN DESA) that featured opening remarks from UN Secretary-General António Guterres himself.<sup>21</sup> Guterres praised GEI in a video greeting to the 2018 GEI Summit in Beijing, calling the initiative "a key to solutions that can efficiently use rich renewable energy resources . . . to deliver modern energy services to all even at long distances."<sup>22</sup> GEI has also served as one of 10 "nongovernmental organization partners" at the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCCC) COP24 and COP25 conferences, cohosting events with UN DESA and announcing MoUs and joint report releases with the UNFCCC and the World Meteorological Organization (WMO).<sup>23</sup> (The WMO is a specialized UN agency.)

Outside of the UN, GEIDCO also incorporates within its membership and leadership ranks an array of non-Chinese participants. GEIDCO's four vice-chairmen include former US Secretary of Energy Steven Chu and Oleg Budarin, the CEO of Russian state utility company Rosseti.<sup>24</sup> Its several hundred members—corporations, financial institutions, research bodies—are mostly Chinese, but they also feature major multinationals like ABB, Siemens, and Morgan Stanley Asia.<sup>25</sup> It has also signed cooperation MoUs with a range of regional organizations and national ministries, including the African Union, the League of Arab States, and the Latin American Energy Organization.<sup>26</sup>

Such moves strengthen the global ties of an organization whose core institutional backing comes from bodies within the Chinese party-state. The lynchpins here are Liu Zhenya and his allies at SGCC. SGCC is one of China's most powerful state-owned enterprises; its chairman holds ministerial-level rank within the Chinese Communist Party, on par with the leaders of other government ministries.<sup>27</sup> Liu's influence within SGCC may well have waned since his successor (and GEIDCO vice-chairman) Shu Yinbiao swapped positions in 2018 with Huaneng Group CEO Kou Wei. Kou Wei has not joined Liu and Shu on the GEIDCO board, but SGCC continues to fund the organization, and Kou did give the opening keynote in September 2019 for GEI's fourth anniversary event.<sup>28</sup> Liu also remains chairman of the China Electricity Council, the trade association for the power sector. His position is a useful perch for preserving relationships throughout the industry, and co-sponsors for GEIDCO's conference in November 2019 on GEI in Africa included major hydropower developers Three Gorges Corporation and Powerchina.<sup>29</sup>

Of course, the most important endorsements of GEI within China have come from Xi Jinping. He introduced the initiative to a global audience in 2015 at the UN General Assembly, as noted above, and publicly reiterated his support for GEI at the International High-Level Forum on Belt and Road Cooperation in Beijing in May 2017.<sup>30</sup> The latter statement affirmed GEI's standing as one of many Chinese outbound initiatives today associated in one way or another with the BRI. (GEIDCO, for its own part, links itself to the BRI throughout its own messaging.<sup>31</sup>) Of course, endorsements have a shelf life, and Xi has not made any public statements on GEI since 2017, although a June 2018 *Financial Times* article quoted a "senior power official" who described GEI as "a personal priority" for Xi.<sup>32</sup> But GEIDCO has continued to rally support outside the electricity sector over the past year from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, whose



diplomats have aided GEI's promotion by meeting with GEIDCO leadership and endorsing GEI in meetings with officials and business community representatives.<sup>33</sup>

If GEI is to translate its domestic support base into progress on global electricity trade, it will need to reverse a long record of failure in cross-border power trade schemes around the world. The handful of transcontinental visions have gone nowhere. The most recent failure was the Desertec initiative, a consortium of major electricity sector and financial companies that sought to transmit solar power from North Africa and the Middle East to Europe. Five years after its establishment in 2009, it had lost most of its shareholders.<sup>34</sup> A few regional efforts have been more successful. Europe has established the world's largest regional power trade market; cross-border exchanges within the 35 countries in the European Network of Transmission System Operators for Electricity (ENTSO-e) in 2018 equated to around 12 percent of members' total net generation.<sup>35</sup> Data on forecasted utility electricity demand from the 2018 annual report of the Southern African Power Pool (SAPP) suggest that many of its member states rely significantly on imports to meet demand; for five of the nine trading members, their net imports from April 2017 to March 2018 equated to at least 5 percent of 2018 projected demand.<sup>36</sup> The Central American Electrical Interconnection System (SIEPAC) has facilitated electricity exchange across six countries from Guatemala to Panama since transmission interconnection was achieved in 2013; it stands out among multilateral power pools worldwide for implementing regionally optimized hourly economic dispatch for its exchanges.<sup>37</sup>

But cross-border trading outside these areas has taken place mostly through low-volume bilateral exchanges between neighbors; multistate efforts to broaden these activities have picked up only in the past several years. The South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC) signed an MoU on a SAARC Energy Ring in 2004, but interconnection remains limited to a handful of modest links between India and its neighbors, and India only opened up its power lines for pass-through power exchanges between neighboring countries in December 2018.<sup>38</sup> The conceptual framework for the ASEAN Power Grid was established in the late 1990s; its first three-state power trade deal, between Malaysia, Thailand, and Laos, was signed only in 2017.<sup>39</sup> The West African Power Pool, founded in 2000, and the East African Power Pool (EAPP), founded in 2005, have been limited by significant generation and transmission gaps, though major transmission links under construction in East Africa will substantially improve conditions for bilateral and multistate trade among some EAPP participants.<sup>40</sup> In the Middle East, the six Gulf states developed interconnected grids during the 2000s but only began using these links for nonemergency trading in earnest in 2016.<sup>41</sup>

Low levels of electricity trade are unsurprising given several of the peculiarities of electricity as a commodity. First, the type of infrastructure that transmits electricity—power lines—is used exclusively for that purpose. Roads, railroads, and ports suffice to trade most commodities, but states need build the infrastructure for trading power only if they specifically want to trade power. Second, electricity imports are highly substitutable with domestic production. Like electricity, oil and natural gas are often transported on specialized pipelines. But these are commodities that must be imported by countries without their own reserves. Power plants can be built at home, even if their fuel must be purchased from abroad.

Beyond these issues, trade in electricity requires intensive levels of institutional and regulatory



cooperation around a highly politically sensitive commodity.<sup>42</sup> Major importers of US soybeans can face politically painful price hikes if US production suffers from a drought, but these manifest over a period of time and can be managed through tools like subsidies and food aid. However, malfunctions in the electricity grid—a transmission equipment malfunction, say, or an operational failure to maintain grid frequency—can cause expensive and disruptive power blackouts immediately.<sup>43</sup> Thus, states and utilities may prefer to keep supply channels within their own territory, especially if political relations with potential power trading partners are fraught.<sup>44</sup> They may also have preferences on domestic power sector development that run counter to the least-cost regional planning solutions that maximize trade.<sup>45</sup> Establishing an electricity interconnection involves building cross-border consensus on a broad array of complex technical parameters and regulatory mechanisms. The political obstacles described above make a difficult task even more challenging.

To be sure, there are good reasons as well for states to want power trade. Imports might be cheaper than domestic production. Poor states may struggle to raise the capital they need to build enough power plants for their citizens. And in the age of renewables, having access to a large and diverse set of power plants helps grid operators cover the irregularities in supply that come with generating power from the sun and wind. But that age is only in its early days, and in the meantime, the inherent obstacles to electricity trade remain formidable. We see just how formidable in the challenges to interconnection in the GMS.



### **GMS POWER TRADE: BACKGROUND AND STATE OF PLAY**

After more than two decades of discussion, progress in GMS power trade remains limited. Through the mid-2010s, trade flows took place at small or moderate volumes on a bilateral basis and, outside of Laos-Thailand exchanges, served primarily as a second-best option for poorer states with less capital to develop their own power resources. The conditions for trade have started to improve in the past several years, especially as investments in generation and transmission infrastructure have reduced the grid instability issues and generation shortages that can weaken states' ability or desire to trade. But political disputes have slowed efforts to establish a permanent institutional framework to coordinate potential expansion.

ADB officials first examined the prospects for GMS power trade with a set of studies in 1995, shortly after the ADB's establishment in 1992. Thailand at that time had already begun signing MoUs with neighbors for electricity imports to power its booming economy,<sup>46</sup> and to this day, Thai imports of power from Laos comprise the bulk of cross-border power flows in the region. Trade levels at present within the region are otherwise quite low, though they cover important chunks of electricity demand for some of its poorer countries. ADB statistics for trade in 2014 offer the most recent comprehensive window into overall flows in the region.

#### Table 1: GMS power trade flows in 2014 (GWh)

То	2014 From	Lao PDR	Myanmar	PRC	Thailand	Vietnam
Cambodia		13.77			396	1,219
Lao PDR		_		221	1,286	35
Myanmar			_			
PRC			1,496	_		
Thailand		11,936			_	
Vietnam		small		1,976		_

#### NGCC with CCUS (IOU)

— = not applicable, GWh = gigawatt-hour, Lao PDR = Lao People's Democratic Republic, PRC = People's Republic of China

Note: Exports from Cambodia are not listed in this table; Cambodia does not appear to have been exporting any power as of 2016, when the ADB released the report from which this table is drawn. For more on Cambodian exports, see Asian Development Bank, "Cambodia: Energy Sector Assessment, Strategy, and Road Map," December 2018, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/479941/cambodia-energy-assessment-road-map.pdf</u>, accessed January 20, 2020.

Source: Asian Development Bank, "Greater Mekong Subregion: Energy Sector Assessment, Strategy, and Road Map," June 2016, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/188878/gms-energy-asr.pdf</u>, p. 11, accessed December 28, 2018.



The pattern of trade today remains broadly unchanged, though magnitudes have shifted—Thai imports of Laos power more than doubled between 2014 and 2018.<sup>47</sup> Otherwise, most other flows represent small-scale bilateral trade where the importers are looking to cover supply shortfalls in underdeveloped regions. Laos and Cambodia in particular are small consumption markets with weak internal grid systems for transmitting power across different parts of their territory, and so such imports have historically covered important chunks of demand; imports in 2015 equated to almost 50 percent of Laos's national consumption and 30 percent of Cambodia's.<sup>48</sup> But generation and transmission capacity additions in Cambodia have been steadily reducing its reliance upon power imports since the early 2010s.<sup>49</sup> China-Laos and China-Vietnam trade has followed a similar trend over the past decade, as electricity sector projects in northern Laos and Vietnam during this period have allowed these regions to become more self-sufficient.<sup>50</sup>

Low levels of bilateral trade correspond to limited cross-border transmission line infrastructure. GMS member states had 21 cross-border power trade lines running between them at 110 kV and above as of 2014, with several more lines constructed since then.<sup>51</sup> For contrast, the ENTSO-e region in 2017 had more than 300: about 9 to 10 lines per member state as opposed to about four lines per state in the GMS.<sup>52</sup> Of course, larger electricity loads in Europe mean greater demand for transmission interconnections. Yet a large proportion of the GMS lines are cross-border lines from Laos to Thailand or Vietnam that are earmarked for export of power by specific large hydropower projects under 25- to 30-year power purchase agreements between project developers and the Thai and Vietnamese grid authorities. Laos earns foreign exchange from these exports. But the lines themselves are not integrated into Laos's own grids. They function in essence as extensions of the Thai and Vietnamese power grids onto Laos soil; Laos receives no power from them, and they do not support third-party grid access.<sup>53</sup> As such, they do not involve the sort of more complicated institutional cooperation in systems operation entailed in any broader grid integration scheme, as exists in Europe.

The institutional framework of GMS power trade remains thin as well. Power trade discussions are entrusted to the Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee (RPTCC), a committee of electricity sector authorities from each country established in 2002 by the Asian Development Bank that meets semiannually to coordinate progress in this sphere.<sup>54</sup> More recently, in 2013, the six member states signed an MoU to set up a Regional Power Coordination Centre (RPCC) as a permanent secretariat for power trade.<sup>55</sup> But the center has yet to be established, and in the meantime, ADB staff and external consultants continue to take the lead on key tasks like the Regional Master Plan. The present version of this plan was last updated in 2010; the ADB is currently preparing a new one to cover the period of 2022–35.<sup>56</sup>

The past several years in the GMS and surrounding regions have seen an uptick in state interest in expanding power trade volumes and building new multistate exchange arrangements. China, Myanmar, and Bangladesh reached an agreement in 2018 to promote trilateral power trade between the countries, with technical working groups launched to explore potential arrangements.<sup>57</sup> Thailand, Laos, and Malaysia began piloting a three-way arrangement in 2016-17 and tripled their pledged trading levels in September 2019 from 100 MW to 300 MW.<sup>58</sup> Laos has signed a series of bilateral MoUs to significantly boost trading volumes with other member states, and Thailand has set forth ambitions to develop as an



electricity trading hub wheeling power from Laos to its southern neighbors.<sup>59</sup> Pledges and MoUs are not guarantees of implementation, of course. A China-Thailand MoU in 1998 agreed that China would export 3,000 MW of power to Thailand by 2017, but the China-Laos-Thailand transmission infrastructure required has yet to be constructed and the MoU expired in 2017.<sup>60</sup> But they do show substantive interest in expanding power trade through available state-to-state channels, even as the regional institutional framework for cooperation lags.



### **GMS POWER TRADE: DRAGS ON INTERCONNECTION**

The slow pace of GMS grid integration owes to two reasons. First, member states are all developing countries that have faced major gaps in their domestic power systems over the past two decades, in the form of generation shortages and weak and/or incomplete transmission grid systems. As a result, states have not necessarily had surplus generation for exporting or robust transmission networks that can safely take and receive additional flows from trade. Power system weaknesses tripped up visions of a Thailand-Laos-Vietnam interconnector proposed by a World Bank-sponsored expert group in the mid-2000s. According to an ADB report, Thailand did not pick up on the project in part because of concerns that Vietnamese grid instability would impose costs on Thailand's own grid operator.<sup>61</sup> Vietnam's grid has since improved significantly. Nonetheless, several member states today-including Laos and Myanmar-still lack unified national power grids and experience frequent power blackouts.<sup>62</sup>

But the obstacles to GMS grid interconnection have not been just issues of infrastructure capacity; they have also been political. Integration schemes require coalition building across a wide array of stakeholders. States must see trade as a boon to grid stability and efficiency rather than a backdoor threat to national sovereignty. Transmission and generation developers, and the lenders they work with, must see value in undertaking these projects for themselves, while major domestic players in states looking to import must accept new competition. Developers must also manage community relations at project sites to avoid inciting public opposition that can delay or even scupper a project.

This region's experiences show how elusive these coalitions can be. For instance, the initial pathway set forward by the ADB for the proposed Vietnam-Laos-Thailand link in the mid-2000s had to be dropped after the (Thai) owner of a key transmission line section along that pathway in Laos refused to allow it to be used for that purpose.<sup>63</sup> GMS regional planning throughout the 2000s envisioned Myanmar exporting large volumes of hydropower to China from dams to be constructed in the north of the country. But a political turn in Myanmar against Chinese hydropower, as well as resumed conflict in Myanmar's civil war near the proposed dam sites, has stalled progress on these projects over the past decade.<sup>64</sup>

Perhaps the most damaging failure in coalition building has come in discussions around the RPCC.<sup>65</sup> Member states signed in 2012 an MoU to establish such a center as a permanent secretariat to deepen power trade arrangements. The center is essential for tackling the complex demands of regional power trade arrangements, from building technical capacity and facilitating investment to coordinating regional planning and implementing a unified grid code. The existing coordinating committee (the RPTCC) has neither the mandate nor the capacity to take on these tasks.<sup>66</sup> On a broader level, endowing a specialized organization to advance power trade serves as an expression of regional political consensus that can improve the prospects of resolving thorny interstate disputes going forward.

Yet eight years later, the center has not been established. China and Thailand lodged bids in



2014 to host the center, but the committee has not produced a winner. The dispute nominally centers on unclear technical criteria for bid evaluation, but the political sensitivity of hosting decisions is clear, with hosting privileges a potential channel for influence and intelligence gathering. (World Bank staff, writing during negotiations about the establishment of the Southern African Power Pool's coordination center, noted "deciding on a neutral location" as one of the "key steps" for executing this "politically challenging task."<sup>67</sup>) Published ADB records from coordinating committee meetings from 2014-16 suggest that China has shown little flexibility on this dispute; notably, in summer 2015, it blocked a push for rebidding supported by the five other states.<sup>68</sup> The countries in 2016 sent the issue up to the senior minister level, and a presentation by an ADB official at the June 2018 coordinating committee meeting listed the center among its "future directions for the energy sector (beyond 2022)."<sup>69</sup>

The RPCC dispute highlights the low levels of interstate trust in the GMS among states that are a fundamental obstacle to interconnection. These gaps in trust have been perhaps most significant in China's relations with its southern neighbors, where states seek to balance in different ways the advantages of close economic ties with China with the strategic vulnerabilities that can follow. An ASEAN Study Centre 2019 survey on elite Southeast Asian opinions toward China indicated that 46 percent of GMS respondents had "little confidence" or "no confidence" that China would "do the right thing' in contributing to global peace, security, prosperity, and governance"; only 23 percent said they were "confident" or "very confident" on this front.<sup>70</sup> As with the RPCC, China's unilateral stances on the South China Sea and Mekong water-sharing disputes indicate that on some important political disputes, China can prefer assertions of sovereign rights to making concessions in pursuit of collaboration with its southern neighbors.<sup>71</sup>



### **GEI: CATALYST FOR THE GMS?**

The GEI initiative envisions a single synchronized grid in Southeast Asia by 2050 linked into networks of grids stretching across Eurasia and Africa.<sup>72</sup> The state of interconnection progress in the GMS—where China is a direct participant—underscores how difficult this project will be.

That said, GEI could contribute to accelerating interconnection in this part of the world as part of a broader set of forces encouraging the Chinese transmission sector to expand its overseas activities. Chinese companies were active as contractors for engineering, construction, and procurement (EPC) projects in Southeast Asia well before GEI's debut, and they remain major players in the EPC market throughout much of the region.<sup>73</sup> Representatives from one Chinese grid contractor active in Myanmar spoke in an interview with the author of fierce bidding between Chinese companies for EPC contracts in Myanmar in the past decade that was significantly reducing project margins.<sup>74</sup> In Cambodia and Laos, Chinese financing also funds transmission infrastructure upgrades.<sup>75</sup> A December 2017 presentation at the ADB by a Laos official listed funding sources for 15 medium-voltage transmission lines that were completed in 2017 or were under construction and would be completed by 2020. The funding for 11 of these projects was Chinese.<sup>76</sup> GMS power integration requires infrastructure upgrades in Myanmar, Cambodia, and Laos. High-level political support in China for transmission sector companies to "go out" deepens the incentives for Chinese companies and policy banks to participate in these upgrades.<sup>77</sup> GEI is one of a variety of forces that are encouraging this sort of expansion.

A network of infrastructure deals and MoU-based trade pledges can form a sort of minimal framework for expanding power trade in the GMS region. But these trading arrangements cannot support the sorts of regionally integrated practices that maximize power trade's economic benefits: multistate short-term electricity markets, for instance, or regionally integrated planning procedures. The RPCC is essential for these gains, as well as more basic tasks like harmonizing regional technical standards.<sup>78</sup> Member countries continue to recognize its importance: the summary of proceedings from the coordinating committee's November 2019 meeting stated that they had "expressed strongly ... the need to drive coordination work by revitalizing the establishment of the RPCC."<sup>79</sup>

The dispute around the RPCC is not at its core to be solved by marshaling resources and technology. Rather, it requires actions that build interstate trust: efforts by China, for instance, to assuage its neighbors' concerns about Chinese hosting or to even cede this dispute to Thailand. On this front, it is worth noting the practices of other regional power pools. The EU set up its agency for internal energy integration in Slovenia, in keeping with its practice of spreading its specialized agencies across member states; major legislation, of course, comes out of Brussels, historically selected to host the EU in part as a neutral location between France and Germany.<sup>80</sup> More directly relevant is SAPP's decision to host its secretariat not in South Africa but in Zimbabwe.<sup>81</sup> For powerful states, making concessions in international organization hosting decisions can be one way to assuage member state concerns that regional hegemons will exploit hosting privileges to their own advantage.<sup>82</sup>



Giving way to Thailand in the RPCC deadlock could benefit China in two ways. First, a breakthrough on the RPCC would significantly improve the environment for further interconnections of interest to the Chinese grid sector. Second, a concession, done right, could fit into a broader Chinese strategy that tries to counter the trust gaps that have dogged China's diplomatic rise in Southeast Asia on issues like water sharing and cross-border investment. Chinese policy makers get to decide whether these benefits outweigh the costs: for instance, the sacrifice to Thailand of a useful channel for influencing and monitoring RPCC operations.

Renewed member discussion around the RPCC may bring this issue directly before China again in the next several years. But the ADB-led GMS might not be China's preferred forum for managing the politics of trade. A 2019 article in GEI's member journal by China Southern Grid deputy general manager Bi Yaxiong on bolstering electricity trade in this region referred instead to the Lancang-Mekong Cooperation Mechanism (LMCM), an alternative regional body for the GMS member states established under Chinese initiative in 2016.<sup>83</sup> Bi spoke of developing Myanmar as a long-term power exporter and establishing Laos and China as the centers of Lancang-Mekong trade—and made no mention of the GMS.

The preference for a Chinese-sponsored regional initiative in coordinating progress on regional power trade suggests that at the level of high politics, China may continue to have reservations about making significant concessions in grid sovereignty for the sake of deeper integration. Of course, whether the LMCM can establish itself in electricity trade in the coming decades remains to be seen; between the GMS's efforts and the ASEAN Power Grid, the Mekong subregion is already a crowded area for interconnection initiatives. In the meantime, however, without a resolution to the RPCC debate, advocates of interconnection will continue to lack a dedicated body to help coordinate the translation of bilateral interests around cross-border power trade into regional plans of action.



# **GEI'S PROSPECTS: MULTILATERALISM AND LEARNING FROM THE GMS**

The challenges of GMS power trade highlight how difficult the politics of grid interconnection can be. Integration requires building consensus and trust among an intimidatingly diverse mix of stakeholders: state government authorities, utilities, generators, civil society actors. These challenges are difficult enough within a country: in China itself, local government protectionism has been a persistent obstacle to deepened interprovincial electricity exchange.<sup>84</sup> Coordinating across states makes these challenges even more complex, and so a united front among state participants is essential for tackling them. A 2010 World Bank-sponsored report on power sector integration made this point succinctly: "if there is one overriding requirement for regional integration to be successful, it is that countries need to have the political will to cooperate with their neighbors."<sup>85</sup> Liu himself, in laying out the initial GEI vision in 2015, recognized the need for "a mechanism and an organizational base of mutual trust and benefit to carry out energy cooperation at a global level."<sup>86</sup>

Grid integration schemes around the world underscore the importance of such "political will." The three global success stories in integration all had their own peculiar advantages for fostering cooperation on this issue. Europe, of course, is the global standard-bearer for political cooperation; its multilateral institutions have exceptional levels of authority in directing regional policy. As for Central America, the members of SIEPAC are all small states with broadly similar levels of political and economic power; there are no dominant hegemons to attract the concern of the other members. Southern Africa is in some ways a more surprising instance of grid integration, given the power disparities between South Africa and its neighbors. But many of these states came into existence already with grid system linkages to their neighbors that had been built during the colonial era, when the new borders had not vet been drawn.<sup>87</sup> SAPP itself was formed in the aftermath of Apartheid; positive attitudes toward the new South African government created a political window for South Africa's neighbors to lock down the obvious benefits of importing cheap South African power for their energy-starved states.<sup>88</sup> This basic pattern more or less persists today. South Africa's power exports comprise almost 90 percent of net exports in SAPP, though power shortages in the past decade have shifted South African trading priorities towards domestic reliability.<sup>89</sup>

Meanwhile, power trade among the Mekong states is not the only such initiative in Asia with Chinese involvement that has a mixed record in securing interstate trust. The Asian Super Grid (ASG) project envisions an interconnected grid stretching from Northeast Asia down southward, and it has already received high-level support from China, Russia, Mongolia, and South Korea.<sup>90</sup> But the ASG's first two proposed projects both link to Japan—and there is little support within the Japanese government for the project, as Japanese project backers have themselves acknowledged.<sup>91</sup> The issues lie partly in the domestic politics of the Japanese electricity sector, a highly centralized industry in the midst of competitive reforms. But Japanese anxieties also certainly tie to regional politics. Japan-China relations feature close economic cooperation alongside deep political division, and Japan has yet to formally endorse the BRI, though its icy stance in the BRI's early days has been replaced by deliberate engagement with the initiative.<sup>92</sup> Japan's hesitation certainly does not doom Northeast Asian



interconnection: China and Korea set up a joint working group in December 2017 to examine interconnection options.<sup>93</sup> But the Japanese stance has forced adjustments from the other participants in the project, and no public progress in China-Korea discussions has been announced since the working group's formation.

Grid integration experiences in the GMS and beyond, then, underscore the attention that GEIDCO and its allies in China must pay to politics in advancing GEI. Interconnection requires multilateral cooperation that lasts. How will China try to build this? And how does this aim rank amid China's other priorities around interconnection and GEI: its own grid sovereignty and its industrial policy aims?

The answers, of course, will vary by region. In its own neighborhood, China has to confront these trade-offs through its participation in institutions of power trade governance—a pooling of sovereignty that must be undergirded by interstate trust. With the GMS, it has in essence demanded that the RPCC be located in China. A crucial piece of the integration process has stalled amid this dispute. Northeast Asia has not reached this stage, but progress beyond isolated cross-border line projects could likewise prove more challenging without a permanent institution to sit above the utility-level MoUs in place right now.

On a broader level, China's influence on power interconnection worldwide comes as a global advocate for interconnection and as an investor and contractor in the power sector. On the former front, GEIDCO's partnership with the UN is the most high-profile plank of a broader effort to build an alliance around its initiatives through MoUs with companies, utilities, and regional organizations from every continent. It has developed particularly fruitful relationships in Africa, reflected in a pair of forums in 2018 and 2019 specifically on GEI and Africa. GEIDCO's 2020 work plan identifies as one of its nine focus areas for 2020 accelerating the establishment of the African Energy Interconnection Sustainable Development Alliance (AEISDA), originally announced in 2018 as a joint project of GEIDCO and the Republic of Guinea; it is the work plan's only region-specific focus area.<sup>94</sup> Meanwhile, Chinese state-owned grid companies have over the past 15 years acquired large minority stakes in utilities in South America (Chile and Brazil), southern Europe (Portugal, Greece, and Spain), and Asia (Australia and the Philippines).<sup>95</sup> These acquisitions give Chinese state-owned grid companies a foothold in a number of regional markets, one that could be used to advance interconnection initiatives beyond Asia. Chinese companies have also obtained line construction contracts on at least two major cross-border transmission infrastructure schemes in East Africa: the Kenya-Ethiopia and Kenya-Tanzania-Zambia interconnection projects.<sup>96</sup>

In these regions, GEI's biggest political challenge is heading off perceptions that the initiative is a one-sided vehicle for China to accrue economic influence and meet industrial upgrading targets. State security concerns blocked attempted Chinese purchases in Germany and Australia in recent years.<sup>97</sup> Politicians and officials in Brazil and the Philippines have periodically raised concerns about China's ownership of grid assets in their states, though Brazilian president Jair Bolsonaro's rhetoric against Chinese grid interests disappeared after his election.<sup>98</sup>

GEIDCO has also been pairing its multilateral advocacy work around GEI with a set of countrylevel initiatives to support individual states in their energy sector development paths and give them the foundation to participate in GEI-style interconnection.<sup>99</sup> GEIDCO's standing within



the Chinese party-state creates the potential that its work will unduly advocate development strategies that favor Chinese economic interests, for instance, or push procurement from Chinese suppliers—a criticism levied at BRI more broadly in various quarters.<sup>100</sup> Of course, many state-backed international development initiatives seek to leverage their sponsor's economic strengths. The challenge for GEIDCO lies in matching these efforts with the needs and preferences of their host partners at regional and national levels.<sup>101</sup> GEIDCO's advocacy for developing hydropower along the Congo River offers an example where this tension may prove present. The organization has laid out a master plan for African interconnection that centers upon an enormous 110 GW set of hydropower cascades on the Congo River, supplying load centers across the continent through a network of 11 UHVDC lines. This proposal expands dramatically upon the long-mooted \$80 billion, 40 GW Grand Inga project for this region. It also aligns quite well with the interests of the Chinese hydropower sector, the biggest builder of large dams internationally. Yet the ecological impacts and economic benefits of the Grand Inga project for its host country, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, have been a subject of fierce debate for decades; the scale of GEIDCO's master plan promises even more controversy.<sup>102</sup>

All that being said, macro-level concerns about GEI have not been aired much in public so far. Meanwhile, coalition-building efforts at the UN and in regions like Africa and the Middle East have given GEIDCO opportunities for progress at the regional and national level. As the organization builds on that foundation, then, the specific approaches to meeting the challenge of interconnection and global renewables integration in GEI will remain a subject of debate in grid planning circles.<sup>103</sup> Liu's discussion of market design in his GEI book emphasized long-term contracts supplemented by short-term trading to adjust for resource intermittency; can such a model support the efficient integration of highly variable resources like renewables?<sup>104</sup> GEI envisions distributed energy as a supplementary piece of the global grid, with a greater emphasis on large-scale renewable energy "bases" as a source of supply; does this approach handle properly the growing potential of distributed resources?<sup>105</sup>

A full treatment of these many debates is beyond the scope of this paper. Instead, I will focus on discussions around the most controversial plank of GEI's "clean energy + ultrahigh-voltage transmission + smart grid" formula: UHV. There can be, of course, no globespanning backbone grid without UHV deployment. But there are a variety of reasons to question its value. UHV projects cost hundreds of millions of dollars and are designed specifically for carrying enormous volumes of power over very long distances.<sup>106</sup> Most regional interconnection schemes worldwide are not developed enough to consider these sorts of megaprojects and, indeed, can make plenty of progress in infrastructure build-outs and regulatory reform without them. From a grid security standpoint, too, there are many reasons to prefer a series of smaller lines for transmission lines for imports rather than a single big line whose failure could cause major blackouts.<sup>107</sup> These questions featured in China's heated debate over UHV during the past decade,<sup>108</sup> but such security concerns are even more important in cross-border trade. UHV interconnection would work best through transregional and transcontinental grid backbones where the power from individual lines supplies enough countries to avoid inducing disproportionate dependency for any one grid. But these kinds of backbones-while very much within GEI's stated ambitions-would require major leaps forward in multilateral political cooperation to coordinate the regulatory arrangements and the physical asset build-outs needed.<sup>109</sup>



From an energy economics standpoint, too, the value of deploying UHV on the scale that GEI proposes remains unproven. Evidence from China about the economic efficiency of its UHV projects is murky. Chinese officials have noted lagging utilization rates on a number of major UHV and HVDC lines, an important determinant of revenue for interprovincial transmission in China; but system-wide measures of economic value are harder to determine.<sup>110</sup> A significant subset of UHV lines in China are also associated with massive hydropower dams, a type of investment with questionable economic and environmental track records; Congo River development plans, mentioned above, would extend these initiatives into Africa. GEI advocates UHV as a means to unlock large-scale renewable generation bases, in line with the Chinese grid's traditional emphasis on large generation assets and highly centralized planning and dispatch. Yet the global energy transition is also bringing with it advances in smart grid technology, battery storage, and distributed generation that can support increasingly decentralized and two-way grid structures while advancing renewable penetration.<sup>111</sup> For all these reasons, in the opinion of the author, the real work of interconnection today is at a more modest level than GEI's elevation of UHV would suggest. It lies in painstaking political work to marshal regional support for integrated planning processes and market structures in service of least-cost, low-carbon power sector development.

Yet Liu Zhenya and his allies have other reasons for centering UHV in GEI. The expansion of UHV offers a chance for China—and particularly for SGCC and other Chinese firms—to set technical standards and achieve a leading position in a nascent global high-tech market. These aims fit well in China's broader push to strengthen its place in high-tech industries. GEI's publicity—combined with a project or two in more developed power-trading regions in Africa or even southern Europe—can build enthusiasm for the use of UHV in large countries with high power demand. Expanding UHV's presence in these markets will in turn position China to take advantage should technological gains and institutional advances improve the environment for cross-border UHV in the coming decades.

GEI's ambit is also much broader than UHV alone; it is very much actively involved in research and advocacy around energy transition issues of all sorts, from cross-border interconnection to rural electrification. It also, as noted above, complements its multilateral advocacy work with bilateral initiatives around energy sector development that flow out of the GEI vision. In this context, the global UHV grid concept serves as a sort of marketing pitch to governments around the world that bolsters China's green credentials while promoting the technological and financial capabilities of the Chinese energy sector in the clean energy transition. The opportunities gained in this manner can serve the many non-UHV activities in GEI and Chinese electricity sector diplomacy, particularly in the bilateral energy sector development initiatives that GEI seeks to facilitate. But these benefits do not make UHV any more immediately applicable to grid integration. UHV's significance to Chinese transmission developers is much clearer than its practical significance for interconnection—a disjuncture that GEIDCO and its allies are already fighting, and will continue to fight, as they press forward on this initiative.



#### GEI's Strategy on Renewables and the UN: Implications for US Policy Makers

GEI touches upon a broad array of US interests, from development assistance to exports to technical standards-setting. A full review of these spheres is beyond the scope of this paper,<sup>112</sup> but two elements of GEI deserve particular attention from US officials: its focus on accelerating the renewables transition, and GEIDCO's partnerships with multilateral institutions to promote GEI's role in that transition. These efforts strengthen GEI's international legitimacy while offering GEIDCO and its Chinese affiliates useful platforms for advancing their many priorities.

GEIDCO has been particularly successful positioning itself as a climate leader at the UN. It has established cooperation with the UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs and World Meteorologial Organization, served as a partner at the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change's COP24 and COP25, and received endorsements from the Secretary-General himself. These achievements build upon China's more active approach to UN diplomacy since the accession of President Xi Jinping in 2012, which has included an expanded Chinese presence across a number of UN institutions.<sup>113</sup>

GEI's successes at the UN expose two key features of American energy diplomacy under the Trump administration: the absence of a strategy on climate and clean energy and the US's disengagement from the UN.<sup>114</sup> While GEIDCO has cultivated a network of UN partners and supporters, the US has pulled out from the Paris Agreement and withdrawn contributions to the UN Green Climate Fund.<sup>115</sup> American diplomacy toward the UN as an institution has also taken a markedly more confrontational turn under the Trump administration, which has proposed repeated budget cuts to American UN funding, withdrawn from several UN agencies, and subjected delegations from states viewed as hostile to the US to periodic harassment that has drawn a rebuke from the UN's legal counsel.<sup>116</sup> Several reports have indicated growing disquiet within the Trump administration over China's influence at the UN. But a pair of unsuccessful campaigns at the UN against Chinese-nominated candidates in 2019 has underscored how this confrontational approach has hampered the United States' influence in UN institutions.<sup>117</sup>

US officials do not appear inclined to help mobilize meaningful discussion on climate and clean energy. But as the world embarks on the renewables transition. such a discussion is central to the future of the electric grid. GEI stresses large-scale clean energy and transmission projects in its vision for decarbonization. Where are these investments useful? Where can Global South states reach the same goals through less capital-intensive packages: generation and transmission investments on more conventional scales, complemented by institutional reforms and newer grid technologies like distributed energy resources and demand response? GEI's ties to State Grid and advocacy of technologies like ultra-high-voltage transmission (UHV) underscore challenges around industrial policy and grid cybersecurity in the renewables transition that echo some of the most sensitive elements of Chinese economic relations with the US and Europe right now. How can major states like the US and



China handle these challenges, and in what ways should they shape the major-power cooperation the climate crisis demands?

GEI, and the greater landscape of Chinese clean energy diplomacy, pose these questions to the US. Yet the climate policy of the current administration means the US can only answer them in partial fashion, by imposing solar panel tariffs, for instance, or exerting pressure on Huawei's solar inverter business.<sup>118</sup> In the past several years, the US government has shown little interest in developing a comprehensive and thoughtout strategy for the renewables transition.

GEI is not quite four years old. It is hard to tell at this stage how the network

of partnerships GEIDCO has built will translate into new infrastructure projects or institutional reforms in the regions where it is finding an audience. But GEI is at least offering answers to one of the biggest global governance challenges of the 21st century: the reinvention of the energy sector to meet the climate crisis. These answers should be discussed thoroughly. What are the benefits of UHV and largescale renewable bases, for instance? What are the ties between GEI and Chinese industrial policy, and how should they affect GEI's global reception? The US's current policies on climate and the UN make it more challenging to contribute to this dialogue.



### CONCLUSION

The GEI vision is a captivating one: a global electricity grid underpinning a transition from fossil fuels toward clean power as the world's leading source of energy. Its core support comes from powerful coalitions in the Chinese party-state centered around Liu Zhenya and his allies at SGCC. It seeks to spread worldwide one of China's signature technologies in the transmission sector, UHV, in concert with large-scale renewable bases and smart grid technology, and to use these three pillars to drive a major growth in cross-border power trade.

But the world's track record on interconnection is not promising. Only a handful of regions worldwide have succeeded in building up platforms for multilateral electricity exchange. The obstacles lie partly in the state of the world's grid infrastructure: states with weak domestic grids face challenges in meeting the complex demands of cross-border electricity trade. These gaps should shrink as global development advances, but the political obstacles are more durable. Scaling cross-border power trade requires winning political consensus across a diverse range of stakeholders. Utilities for prospective importers must accept competition from generators in neighboring countries. Generation projects built with exports in mind must avoid civil society opposition that can hold up their implementation. And states must see trade as a means of improving energy security by expanding sources of supply rather than a threat to their control over a key piece of national infrastructure. The challenges of GMS power interconnection over the past two decades demonstrate just how difficult it can be to overcome these sorts of challenges.

Can GEI improve conditions for interconnection? China's utilities have the capital and experience to strengthen grid systems around the world. But building sustained regional trading networks for electricity may require China to put its weight behind multilateral political institutions for trade in the regions where its interests are active. In Asia, it has been reluctant to make concessions to its weaker southern neighbors over the location of the RPCC; its stance has hindered efforts under the GMS framework to advance power trade. Meanwhile, GEI also serves industrial policy goals that do not necessarily align with the needs of interconnection. UHV is one of GEI's pillars and a key part of GEI's presentation as a transformative initiative for fighting climate change—but it may not address the demands of interconnection in the short term, while major uncertainties remain about its value for interconnected, high-renewables grids in the long term as well. GEI's country-level initiatives on bolstering energy sector development likewise will have to navigate similar challenges around aligning the interests of Chinese electricity sector developers with host country needs.

The GEI impact on interconnection will depend upon how GEIDCO and other Chinese electricity sector actors reconcile the competing priorities of Chinese grid sovereignty, cross-border power trade, and national industrial policy. The audience, in one sense, is an international one: the global, regional, and national stakeholders in electricity trade around the world. But it is more significantly a domestic one, where support from Xi Jinping and the various coalitions within the party-state is the precondition for GEI's activities. Endorsements from Xi Jinping in 2015 and 2017, combined with Liu's position as the just-retired SGCC CEO,



gave GEI a strong domestic foundation for its first several years. But those endorsements are not eternal, and nor is Liu's political power. To build on its early foundation, GEI's supporters must craft a strategy for reconciling the competing priorities around this initiative that wins over international support while maintaining a strong coalition at home. Success on this front would be an impressive achievement for Liu Zhenya and his allies.



# NOTES

- "Remarks of Xi Jinping at the UN Development Summit (Full Text)," Xinhua, September 27, 2015, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2015-09/27/c\_1116687809.htm</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018; "Remarks by Chinese President Xi Jinping at UN Sustainable Development Summit: Towards Win-Win Partnership for Sustainable Development," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Ireland, November 26, 2015, <u>http://ie.china-embassy.org/eng/ztlt/2d2/t1321132.htm</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- "Remarks by Chinese President Xi Jinping at UN Sustainable Development Summit: Towards Win-Win Partnership for Sustainable Development," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Ireland, November 26, 2015, <u>http://ie.china-embassy.org/eng/</u><u>ztlt/2d2/t1321132.htm</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 3. The ADB's definition of the GMS formally includes only two provinces of China: Yunnan and Guangxi. But Chinese diplomatic participation in the GMS takes place via central government ministries.
- 4. Walt Patterson, "Why an Asian Super Grid Is a Political Fantasy," *chinadialogue*, February 6, 2016, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/8973-Why-an-Asian-super-grid-is-a-political-fantasy</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 5. Eugene Simonov, "The Risks of a Global Supergrid," *chinadialogue*, July 17, 2018, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/10722-The-risks-of-a-global-supergrid</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 6. Liu Zhenya, *Global Energy Interconnection*, 1st edition, Academic Press, 2015.
- 7. Yi-chong Xu's book *Sinews of Power* describes this UHV push in detail. See Xu, Yi-chong, *Sinews of Power: The Politics of the State Grid Corporation of China*, Oxford University Press, 2017, ch. 6.
- International Electrotechnical Commission, "SG 2: Standardization of Ultra High Voltage (UHV) Technologies," <u>https://www.iec.ch/dyn/www/f?p=103:85:0::::FSP\_ORG\_ID,FSP\_LANG\_ID:4271</u>,25; Argonne National Laboratory Center for Energy, Environmental, and Economic Systems Analysis (CEESA), "Power Play: China's Ultra-High-Voltage Technology and Global Standards," Paulson Institute, April 2015, <u>http://www.paulsoninstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/01/PPS\_UHV\_English\_R.pdf</u>, p. 4.
- 9. Edmund Downie, "Sparks Fly over Ultra-High-Voltage Power Lines," *chinadialogue*, January 29, 2018, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/10376-Sparks-fly-over-ultra-high-voltage-power-lines</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 10. T&D World, "India to Build 800 kV UHVDC Transmission Line," January 11, 2017, https://www.tdworld.com/overhead-transmission/india-build-longest-800kv-uhvdctransmission-line; State Grid Corporation of China, "China's First Ultra-High-Voltage



Direct Current Transmission Project Completes Construction Early and Begins Operation," December 22, 2017, <u>http://www.stategrid.com.cn/html/sgid/col1230000104/2017-12/22/20171222171241623198114\_1.html</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018.

- 11. See, e.g., "Liu Zhenya: Global Energy Interconnection in Reality is 'Smart Grids + UHV Grid + Clean Energy," *People's Daily*, November 24, 2016, <u>http://energy.people.com.cn/n1/2016/1124/c71661-28893314.html</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018.
- 12. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, p. 188.
- 13. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, p. 88.
- 14. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, pp. 124-150
- 15. Liu, *Global Energy Interconnection*, pp. 224–230.
- 16. GEIDCO, "Research on Backbone Network," pp. 31-35.
- 17. GEIDCO, "Research Report on the Belt and Road Energy Interconnection," April 2019, <u>https://img1.nengapp.com/tech/ydyl/yjbg.html</u> (Chinese), accessed January 21, 2020, pp. 3-19. (The English version is also available at https://img1.nengapp.com/tech/ydyl/ yjbg\_en.html.)
- 18. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, pp. 197-202. The longest transmission line in the world currently in operation is the Changji-Guquan link, a ±1100 kV UHVDC line launched in 2019 that runs 3,300 km and is capable of delivering energy approximately equivalent to the annual electricity generation of Austria. SGCC and Swiss manufacturer ABB have stated that such ±1100 kV lines are capable of transmitting 10 GW of power across distances of at least 3,000 km. China's ±800 kV UHVDC lines generally operate at distances of around 1,200 to 2,000 km, and while the longest sub-UHVDC lines worldwide extend to comparable distances, they face higher power losses for the same distance traveled. See, e.g., State Grid Corporation of China, "Changji-Guguan ±1,100 kV Ultra-High-Voltage Direct-Current Electricity Transmission Project Enters Operation," January 2, 2019, http://www.sgcc.com.cn/html/sgcc\_main/col2017021449/2019-01/02/20190102082748043292119 1.shtml (Chinese), accessed November 28, 2019; Gunnar Asplund, "Ultra High Voltage Transmission," ABB Review, Vol. 2, 2007, https:// pdfs.semanticscholar.org/63d2/5dc1653b8c31ef79e0b977e962404b3f5b08.pdf, accessed November 28, 2019; ABB, "HVDC Classic (LCC)," https://new.abb.com/systems/hvdc/ hvdc-classic, accessed November 28, 2019; Downie, "Sparks Fly"; CEESA, "Power Play," p. 4; Sonal Patel, "A New Record for the Longest Transmission Link," Power Magazine, October 1, 2014, https://www.powermag.com/a-new-record-for-the-longest-transmissionlink/, accessed November 28, 2019; International Energy Agency, "Austria," http:// energyatlas.iea.org/#!/profile/WORLD/AUT, accessed November 28, 2019.
- GEIDCO, "White Paper on Global Energy Interconnection: Development Strategy," 2017, <u>http://shupeidian.bjx.com.cn/html/20170223/809976-11.shtml</u> (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019.



- 20. United Nations Economic and Social Commission for the Asia-Pacific (UNESCAP), "ESCAP and GEIDCO Forge New Partnership to Strengthen Cooperation on Transboundary Power Interconnection and Trade in Asia-Pacific," July 1, 2016, <u>https://www.unescap.org/news/escap-and-geidco-forge-new-partnership-strengthen-</u> cooperation-transboundary-power, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 21. Office of the United Nations Secretary-General, "Remarks at High-Level Symposium on Global Energy Interconnection: Advancing the Sustainable Development Goals," November 1, 2017, <u>https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/speeches/2017-11-01/sgs-globalenergy-interconnection-remarks</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 22. Office of the United Nations Secretary-General, "Secretary-General's video message to the Global Energy Interconnection Summit," March 28, 2018, <u>https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2018-03-28/secretary-general%E2%80%99s-video-message-global-energy-interconnection</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.
- 23. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCC), "GEIDCO," <u>https://unfccc.int/about-us/partnerships/unfccc-partners/geidco</u>, accessed November 30 2019; United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "UN DESA Shows Commitment to Climate Action at COP24," December 5, 2018, <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/sustainable/un-desa-at-cop24.html</u>, accessed December 15, 2019; "UN Climate Change Partners Support COP25," UN Climate Change News, November 27, 2019, <u>https://unfccc.int/news/un-climate-change-partners-support-cop25</u>, accessed December 15, 2019; GEIDCO, "Thematic Event of GEIDCO Kicked Off at COP25," December 10, 2019, <u>https://en.geidco.org/2019/1210/1813.shtml</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.
- 24. GEIDCO, "Leadership," <u>https://en.geidco.org/overview/leadership/</u>, accessed February 9, 2020.
- 25. GEIDCO, "Members List," <u>https://www.geidco.org/members/list/</u> (Chinese), accessed March 3, 2020.
- 26. GEIDCO, "GEIDCO Signs Five Agreements to Facilitate GEI in Asia, Africa and Belt and Road Nations," August 15, 2017, <u>https://en.geidco.org/2017/0815/1347.shtml</u>, accessed December 15, 2019; Organización Latinoamericana de Energía, "OLADE and GEIDCO Signed an Inter-Institutional Cooperation Agreement," September 29, 2017, <u>http:// www.olade.org/noticias/olade-and-geidco-signed-an-inter-institutional-cooperationagreement/?lang=en</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.
- 27. Chen Gang, *Politics of Renewable Energy in China*, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2019.
- 28. GEIDCO, "The Fourth Anniversary of the GEIDCO Initiative," <u>https://www.geidco.org/</u> <u>html/qqnyhlw/zt20190925/index.html</u>, accessed March 2, 2020.
- 29. GEIDCO, "Global Energy Interconnection & China-Africa Energy and Power Conference," <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/qqnyhlw/zt20191029/index.html#pictures</u>, accessed March 2, 2020.



- 30. GEIDCO, "China's Initiative, A Global Consensus," <u>https://www.geidco.org/aboutgei/initiative/</u> (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019. GEIDCO did sponsor its own activities at the April 2019 high-level forum, announcing the completion of a report on how GEI can help implement the BRI vision. GEIDCO, "Building Global Energy Interconnection, Advancing the Construction of the 'Belt and Road'," <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/ydyl/ydyl.html#party</u> (Chinese), accessed January 20, 2020.
- 31. To give one example, GEIDCO's website provides a list of ways in which it has been "incorporated into the 'Belt and Road Initiative' and multilateral cooperation frameworks."
  "China's Initiative, A Global Consensus," <u>https://www.geidco.org/aboutgei/initiative/</u> (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019.
- 32. James Kynge and Lucy Hornby, "China Eyes Role as World's Power Supplier," *Financial Times*, June 7, 2018, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/bdc31f94-68aa-11e8-b6eb-4acfcfb08c11</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 33. See, for instance, Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, "In the New Era, Strengthen Trust, Create Results," September 10, 2019, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ ce/cebe/chn/stxw/t1696359.htm (Chinese), accessed November 29, 2019; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization Chairman Liu Zhenya Visits Mongolia," August 26, 2016, https:// www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/wjdt 674879/zwbd 674895/t1392187.shtml (Chinese), accessed November 29, 2019; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Chinese Ambassador to Afghanistan Liu Jinsong Meets with Afghan Minister of Water and Energy Mohammaed Gul Kholmi," January 30, 2019, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/zwbd 673032/ wshd\_673034/t1633713.shtml (Chinese), accessed December 23, 2019; "Ambassador Kuang Weilin Meets with Chairman of the Global Energy Interconnection Cooperation and Development Organization," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the African Union, n.d., http://au.fmprc.gov.cn/chn/sghd/t1459665.htm (Chinese), accessed November 29, 2019. UN DESA is also led by career Chinese diplomat Liu Zhenmin, formerly a vice minister of foreign affairs at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs; the Netherlands Institute of International Relations singles out this department as a "second-tier UN body" with particularly high Chinese involvement. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Liu Zhenmin," https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/ziliao\_674904/wjrw\_674925/lrfbzjbzzl\_674933/ t1042158.shtml (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019; Maaike Okano-Heijmans and Frans-Paul van der Putten, "A United Nations with Chinese Characteristics?," December 2018, Netherlands Institute of International Relations Clingendael, https://www.clingendael.org/ sites/default/files/2018-12/China\_in\_the\_UN\_1.pdf, pp. 11-12, accessed November 30, 2019.
- 34. One of the remaining three holdouts was SGCC. Eifion Rees, "Desertec's Plan for Saharan Sun to Power Europe Burns Out," *chinadialogue*, February 1, 2015, <u>https://www. chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/7558-Desertec-s-plan-for-Saharan-sun-topower-Europe-burns-out</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 35. European Network of Transmission System Operators for Electricity (ENTSO-e), "Statistical Factsheet 2018," <u>https://docstore.entsoe.eu/Documents/Publications/</u> <u>Statistics/Factsheet/entsoe\_sfs2018\_web.pdf</u>, accessed December 1, 2019.



- 36. This calculation is based upon forecasted energy demand figures for 2018 and actual import volumes from April 2017-March 2018 given in the most recent SAPP annual report from 2018. See Southern African Power Pool (SAPP), "SAPP Annual Report 2018," 2018, <a href="http://www.sapp.co.zw/sites/default/files/30955\_Sapp%20Annual%20Report%202018">http://www.sapp.co.zw/sites/default/files/30955\_Sapp%20Annual%20Report%202018</a>. pdf, pp. 60-62, accessed December 23, 2019.
- 37. Luis Olmos and Ignacio J. Pérez-Arriaga, "Regional Markets," in Ignacio J. Pérez-Arriaga, ed., *Regulation of the Power Sector*, Springer, 2013, p. 510.
- US Agency for International Development, "Asia EDGE: The U.S. Government's Indo-Pacific Energy Initiative," <u>https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/</u> <u>July\_8\_Asia\_EDGE\_Factsheet.pdf</u>, p. 2, accessed January 28, 2020; UNESCAP, "Integrating South Asia's Power Grid for a Sustainable and Low-Carbon Future," 2018, <u>https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/Integrating%20South%20</u> <u>Asia%E2%80%99s%20Power%20Grid%20for%20a%20Sustainable%20and%20Low%20</u> <u>Carbon%20Future\_WEB.pdf</u>, p. 5, accessed December 31, 2018.
- 39. C. K. Tan, "ASEAN's First Tripartite Power Trading Deal Set for Launch," *Nikkei Asian Review*, September 28, 2017, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/ASEAN-s-first-tripartite-power-trading-deal-set-for-launch</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 40. Dorothy Pomerantz, "Power Pool: Here's What It Takes to Electrify West Africa," GE Reports, July 2, 2018, <u>https://www.ge.com/reports/power-pool-heres-takes-electrify-west-africa/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Alfonso Medinilla, Bruce Byiers, and Karim Karaki, "African Power Pools: Regional Energy, National Power," Discussion Paper No. 244, European Centre for Development Policy Management, February 2019, <u>https://ecdpm.org/publications/african-power-pools-regional-energy-national-power/</u>, accessed February 15, 2020; Fernandes Barasa, "Why Kenya-Ethiopia Power Highway is a Game Changer," *Business Daily*, June 17, 2019, <u>https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/analysis/ideas/Kenya-Ethiopia-power-highway-game-changer/4259414-5161010-5n55ip/index. html</u>, accessed February 12, 2020; Kennedy Senelwa, "Electricity Grid Takes Shapes as Countries Erect Transmission Lines Across Borders," *The East African*, August 23, 2017, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/business/Electricity-grid-takes-shapes/2560-4068028-cv87e7z/index.html, accessed February 12, 2020.
- 41. King Abdullah Petroleum Studies and Research Center, "Electricity Market Integration in the GCC and MENA: Imperatives and Challenges," July 2018, <u>https://doi.org/10.30573/KS--2018-WB19</u>, pp. 10–11.
- 42. For a more detailed literature review on the technical, institutional, and political challenges of cross-border power pools, see Amy Rose, "Improving the Performance of Regional Electricity Markets in Developing Countries: The Case of the Southern African Power Pool," PhD dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, June 2017, ch. 2. Older but still useful discussion of these challenges include United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Multi-Dimensional Issues in International Electric Grid Power Interconnections," 2006, <u>https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/interconnections.pdf</u>, accessed December 23, 2019, and Economic Consulting



Associates, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: Literature Review," World Bank, April 2010, <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10986/17501</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

- 43. See, e.g., "Grid Glitch Sparks Huge Power Outage," *Bangkok Post*, June 2, 2018, <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/news/general/1477261/grid-glitch-sparks-huge-power-outage</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 44. Rose notes reports from the power pools of Europe, Southern Africa, and Central America describing instances where national grid operators "intervened in times of scarcity to prioritize domestic demand over contractual export obligations." Rose, "Improving the Performance of Regional Electricity Markets in Developing Countries," pp. 46-47.
- 45. For more on "national bias" in power sector planning, see Economic Consulting Associates, "Regional Power Sector Integration: Lessons from Global Case Studies and Literature Review," 2010, <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/17507</u>, accessed December 1, 2019.
- 46. Economic Consulting Associates, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: Greater Mekong Subregion (GMS) Transmission & Trading Case Study," World Bank, January 2010, <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/</u> <u>bitstream/handle/10986/17506/773070v40ESMAP0ter0Mekong0Subregion.</u> <u>pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>, p. 1, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 47. Energy Policy and Planning Office of the Thai Ministry of Energy, Table 5.5-1M: Import of Electricity, <u>http://www.eppo.go.th/epposite/images/Energy-Statistics/energyinformation/</u> Energy\_Statistics/Electricity/T05\_05\_01-1.xls, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 48. Note that this estimate is not equivalent to an estimate of the share of imported electricity in total electricity supply for these markets; among other things, for instance, it does not account for transmission and distribution system losses. Laos's share of imports in total supply in 2015 was 41 percent. Khonetavanh Douangchanh, "National Energy Data: Lao PDR," Presentation at the Workshop on Energy Statistics for ASEAN Countries in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 21–23, 2017, <u>https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energy/meetings/2017a/5.2meml.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Cambodia Ministry of Mines and Energy, "Cambodia National Energy Statistics 2016," 2016, <u>http://www.eria.org/RPR\_FY2015\_08.pdf</u>, p. 12, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 49. According to Cambodian officials, in the late 2000s, power imports covered around 60 percent of national power consumption; that share has fallen since to around 15 percent. Chea Vannak, "Cambodia Less Reliant on Electricity Imports, Says Official," *Khmer Times,* January 8, 2019, <u>https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50566569/cambodia-less-reliant-on-electricity-imports-says-official</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.
- 50. See, e.g., Yunnan Power Grid, "Xishuangbanna Electricity Supply Bureau Actively Prepares to Send Electricity Back to Laos," March 26, 2018, <u>http://www.csg.cn/</u> <u>xwzx/2017/yxcz/201803/t20180328\_166023.html</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018; Vinh Quoc Nguyen and Tu Ngoc Trinh, "Electricity Regulation in Vietnam:



Overview," *Thomson Reuters Practical Law*, July 1, 2018, <u>https://uk.practicallaw.</u> <u>thomsonreuters.com/4-628-5349?transitionType=Default&contextData=(sc.</u> <u>Default)&firstPage=true&comp=pluk&bhcp=1</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; "Vietnam to Reduce Power Imports from China in 2015: Report," *Tuoi Tre News*, October 29, 2014, <u>https://tuoitrenews.vn/business/23648/vietnam-to-reduce-power-imports-from-china-in-</u> <u>2015-official</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

- 51. ADB statistics current as of 2014 list six further lines under construction with voltages of 110 kV and above and expected operation dates of 2020 or earlier. Of these six lines, three have been completed (Hongsa Maemoh, 500 kV; Xayaburi Loei 2, 500 kV; and Xekaman Pleiku, 220 kV). Three more lines were under construction as of November 2019 (Ban Lak 25 Ubon 3, 500 kV; Paklay Thail, 115 kV, and Ban Hat Stung Treng, 230 kV). Asian Development Bank, "Greater Mekong Subregion: Energy Sector Assessment, Strategy, and Road Map," June 2016, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/188878/gms-energy-asr.pdf</u>, pp. 9–11, accessed December 28, 2018; Chitpanya Phamisith, "Country Report," Presentation at the 26th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Bangkok, Thailand, November 27th, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%2011.4.%20LAO.pdf</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.
- 52. ENTSO-e, "Statistical Factsheet 2017."
- 53. Juhani Antikainen, Rita Gebert, and Ulf Møller, "Review of the Greater Mekong Sub-Region Regional Power Trade," Swedish International Development Agency, September 2011, <u>https://www.sida.se/contentassets/4e3140a9cb3c40739d1f1ff80fb0426a/reviewof-the-greater-mekong-sub-region-regional-power-trade\_3238.pdf</u>, pp. 29–30, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 54. Asian Development Bank, "Greater Mekong Subregion: Energy Sector Assessment," p. 17.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Dharshana Muthumuni and Bathiya Jayasekara, "Regional Power Master Plan: Harmonizing the Greater Mekong Sub Region (GMS) Power Systems to Facilitate Regional Power Trade," Presentation at the 26th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Hanoi, Vietnam, November 27, 2019, <u>https://www. greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%206.%20Regional%20Master%20</u> <u>Plan\_0.pdf</u>, accessed February 15, 2020.
- 57. Myanmar, China, Bangladesh Agree on Electric Power Trading," *Xinhua*, March 9, 2018, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-03/09/c\_137027904.htm</u>, accessed November 29, 2019. Myanmar has struggled enormously to expand generation capacity to drive economic growth since the 2011 democratic transition; its interest in this project fits the profile of a poor state that seeks power imports because it is having trouble building domestic alternatives. See, e.g., Shoon Naing and Yimou Lee, "Myanmar to Double Electricity Capacity by 2021 to Fill Power Shortages," *Reuters*, January 31, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/myanmar-electricity/myanmar-to-double-electricity-capacity-</u>



by-2021-to-fill-power-shortages-idUSL4N1PQ2UM, accessed December 28, 2018.

- 58. Yuthana Praiwan, "3-Way Pact to Triple Power Trade," *Bangkok Post*, June 11, 2019 <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/business/1692964/3-way-pact-to-triple-power-trade</u>, accessed February 13, 2020.
- 59. See, e.g., Chitpanya Phamisith, "Country Report," Presentation at the 26th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Bangkok, Thailand, November 27, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%2011.4.%20LAO.pdf</u>, accessed February 14, 2020; Chea Vannak, "Energy Deal Inked with Laos," *Khmer Times*, December 7, 2018, https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50557068/energy-deal-inked-with-laos/, accessed December 28, 2018; "SET, Egat Team Up in Study for Wholesale Power Trading Platform," *The Nation* (Thailand), September 4, 2019, <u>https://www.nationthailand.com/business/30375829</u>, accessed February 13, 2020; Randy Thanthong-Knight, "Thailand Aims to Become Southeast Asia's Power-Trading Middleman," *Bloomberg*, August 25, 2019, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-08-25/thailand-wants-to-be-southeast-asia-s-power-trading-middleman</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.
- 60. Panupong Sathorn, "Thailand: Country Presentation," Presentation at the 23rd Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Vientiane, Laos, December 14–15, 2017, p. 13.
- 61. Asian Development Bank, "Assessment of the Greater Mekong Subregion Energy Sector Development: Progress, Prospects, and Regional Investment Priorities," 2013, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/33872/files/assessment-gms-subregion-energy-sector-development.pdf</u>, p. 47, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 62. See, e.g., Liao Shumin and Xu Zuwei, "Chinese Grid Operator Pens Deal to Study National Transmission Grid in Laos," *Yicai Global*, August 10, 2018, <u>https://www.yicaiglobal.com/</u><u>news/chinese-grid-operator-pens-deal-study-national-transmission-grid-laos-0</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Shoon Naing and Yimou Lee, "Myanmar to Double Electricity Capacity by 2021 to Fill Power Shortages," *Reuters*, January 31, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.</u> <u>com/article/myanmar-electricity/myanmar-to-double-electricity-capacity-by-2021-to-fillpower-shortages-idUSL4N1PQ2UM</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 63. Asian Development Bank, "Assessment of the Greater Mekong Subregion Energy Sector Development," p. 47.
- 64. Chinese officials have pushed aggressively for restarting these dams in the past two to three years. But even if they do resume, they would likely be repurposed to supply Myanmar domestic supply; a hydropower boom over the past 15 years in southwest China has left these dams' original planned export destinations with ample surplus capacity. See Simon Lewis and Shoon Naing, "Big Dams Can Wait, Myanmar Overhauls Energy Strategy," *Reuters*, November 7, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-china-energy/big-dams-can-wait-myanmar-overhauls-energy-strategy-idUSKBN1D71N1</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Thomas Kean, "Hydropower is Back," *Frontier Myanmar*, August 9, 2018, <u>https:// frontiermyanmar.net/en/hydropower-is-back</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Ye Mon,



"Beyond Myitsone: The Sleeping Chipwi Hydropower Project," *Frontier Myanmar*, August 12, 2019, <u>https://frontiermyanmar.net/en/beyond-myitsone-the-sleeping-chipwi-hydropower-project</u>, accessed November 29, 2019; Sudha Ramachandran, "The Standoff over the Myitsone Dam Project in Myanmar," *China Brief*, Vol. 19, No. 8, April 24, 2019, Jamestown Foundation, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/the-standoff-over-the-myitsone-dam-project-in-myanmar-advantage-china/</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

- 65. This issue is also discussed in Shi Xunpeng., Lixia Yao, and Han Jiang, "Regional Power Connectivity in Southeast Asia: The Role of Regional Cooperation," *Global Energy Interconnection Journal*, 2019, No. 5.
- 66. A review of GMS power-trade efforts in 2011 noted participant views that the coordinating committee was more useful for networking and data exchange than for producing what it called "concrete actions." Newer working groups on grid code and regulatory issues under the committee have since made progress on important design questions for regional power trade, but the committee itself still has no permanent staff. Antikainen, Gebert, and Møller, "Review of the Greater Mekong Sub-Region Regional Power Trade," pp. 13–14.
- 67. Donal T. O'Leary, Jean-Pierre Charpentier, and Diane Minogue, "Promoting Regional Power Trade--The Southern African Power Pool," *Viewpoint*, World Bank, June 1998, <u>http://siteresources.worldbank.org/EXTFINANCIALSECTOR/Resources/282884-</u> <u>1303327122200/145olear.pdf</u>, accessed April 21, 2019.
- 68. Asian Development Bank, Summary of Proceedings: 18th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee (RPTCC-18), Bagan, Myanmar, June 9-10, 2015, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/39.energy%20SOP-39\_rptcc-18-summary-proceedings.pdf</u>, pp. 3-4, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 69. Asian Development Bank, Summary of Proceedings: 20th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee (RPTCC-18), Phu Quoc, Vietnam, June 27-28, 2016, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/41.energy%20SOP-41\_rptcc-20.</u> <u>pdf</u>, pp. 4-5, accessed December 28, 2018; Pinsuda Alexander, "Energy Sector in the GMS: Outcomes of the 6th GMS Summit and Future Directions for the GMS Program," Presentation at the 24th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Nay Pyi Taw, Myanmar, June 20, 2018, <u>https://greatermekong.org/sites/ default/files/Attachment%2014\_GMS%20Summit%20Outcome.pdf</u>, p. 25, accessed December 31, 2018.
- ASEAN Studies Centre and ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, "The State of Southeast Asia: 2019 Survey Report," 2019, <u>https://think-asia.org/bitstream/handle/11540/9510/</u> <u>TheStateofSEASurveyReport\_2019.pdf?sequence=1</u>., pp. 18–20, 26–32, accessed November 29, 2019.
- 71. See, e.g., Catherine Wong, "Is the Mekong River Set to Become the New South China Sea for Regional Disputes?," *South China Morning Post*, January 2, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2126528/mekong-river-set-become-new-south-china-sea-regional</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.



- 72. GEIDCO, "Research on Backbone Network," p. 36.
- 73. See, e.g., Sinomach, "CHMC Signs EPC Contract for 500 kV Power Transmission and Transformation Project in Laos," May 14, 2014, <u>http://www.sinomach.com.cn/en/</u><u>MediaCenter/News/201412/t20141209\_22097.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Power Construction Corporation of China, "Power Construction Corporation of China Wins General EPC Contract for Transmission Power Line from Thai Power Generation Organization EGAT," September 6, 2015, <u>http://bid.powerchina.cn/announcement/</u><u>getAnnouncementDetails.html?id=150936184</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Sinomach, "Sinomach to Build 500 kV Power Project in Cambodia," January 17, 2018, <u>http://www.sinomach.com.cn/en/MediaCenter/News/201801/t20180117\_181885.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; China Southern Power Grid, "CSG & Royal Group of Cambodia Renews MOU on Power Grid Investment/Cooperation," February 22, 2017, <u>http://eng.csg.cn/Press\_release/News\_2017/201703/t20170315\_152827.html</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.
- 74. Author interviews with representatives from a Chinese grid company with multiple projects in Myanmar, June and July 2018.
- 75. See, e.g., "China-Funded Power Transmission Lines Inaugurated in Southern Cambodia," *Xinhua*, April 28, 2016, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-04/28/c\_135320033.htm</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.
- 76. Chitpanya Phamisith, "Laos Country Presentation," Presentation at the 23rd Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Bangkok, Thailand, December 14-15, 2017. A subsequent Laos presentation at the ADB in November 2019 indicated that most of the 15 projects listed in December 2017 had been completed. Chitpanya Phamisith, "Country Report," Presentation at the 26th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Bangkok, Thailand, November 27th, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%2011.4.%20LAO.pdf</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.
- 77. It may be politics, for instance, that explains a strange MoU announced in September 2017 by the Chinese Ministry of Commerce, between China Southern Grid and three companies in Laos and Vietnam. Per Chinese official reports, the "Memorandum of Understanding on a UHV Project to Send Electricity from China via Laos to Vietnam" looks to initiate threeway trade between the countries to send 500–600 MW of power from China to Vietnam between 2021 and 2025. But neither Laos's nor Vietnam's national grid operators were party to this MoU, and the amount of power proposed is a fraction of the multigigawatt loads that UHV lines are designed to carry. Chinese Ministry of Commerce "Memorandum of Understanding Signed in Kunming for Project to Send Electricity from China through Laos to Vietnam," September 1, 2017, <u>http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/resume/ dybg/201709/20170902637024.shtml</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018.
- 78. ADB consultant Michel Caubet, presenting the results of the coordinating committee's multiyear effort to draft a grid code governing access by independent power producers to regional transmission networks, said that the RPCC was the "'Master Piece' of the GMS Grid Code as a major actor of its management and approval, governance and compliance,



dispute mediation and arbitration." Michel Caubet, "GMS Grid Code/Gap Assessment/ Next Steps," 25th Meeting of the Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Bangkok, Thailand, March 21–22, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/</u> <u>Attachment%204\_Gap%20Assessment%20of%20Grid%20Codes%20for%20GMS%20</u> <u>countries.pdf</u>, accessed February 15, 2020.

- 79. Asian Development Bank, Summary of Proceedings: 26th Meeting of the Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Hanoi, Vietnam, November 27, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/RPTCC-26%20Summary%20of%20</u> <u>Proceedings%20FINAL.pdf</u>, p. 7, accessed February 15, 2020.
- 80. The EU's guidelines on agency siting note the "desirability of geographical spread." See "Joint Statement of the European Parliament, the Council of the EU, and the European Commission on Decentralised Agencies," July 19, 2012, <u>https://europa.eu/european-union/ sites/europaeu/files/docs/body/joint\_statement\_and\_common\_approach\_2012\_en.pdf</u>, p. 4, accessed February 24, 2020.
- SAPP, "Southern African Power Pool," <u>http://www.sapp.co.zw/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; ENTSO-e, "Contact ENTSO-e," <u>https://www.entsoe.eu/contact/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 82. For an example of academic literature that touches upon questions of host country influence in international organizations, see Tana Johnson, "Location, Location, Location: The Process of Headquartering Intergovernmental Organizations," paper delivered at the 8th Annual Conference on the Political Economy of International Organizations, Hertie School of Governance, Berlin, Germany, February 12-14, 2015, <a href="http://wp.peio.me/wp-content/uploads/PEIO8/Johnson%207.2.15.pdf">http://wp.peio.me/wp-content/uploads/PEIO8/Johnson%207.2.15.pdf</a>, accessed December 31, 2018, and Tana Johnson, "Guilt by Association: The Link between States' Influence and the Legitimacy of International Organizations," *The Review of International Organizations*, 2011, Vol. 6, No. 1, pp. 57-84. For an example of a state using its status as a host to advance its own policy agenda in an organization, see Colum Lynch, "Trump Turns U.N. Visas, Travel Restrictions into Foreign-Policy Cudgel," *Foreign Policy*, November 5, 2019, <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/11/05/trump-administration-un-diplomats-united-nations-makes-life-difficult/">https://foreignpolicy.</a>, accessed December 16, 2019.
- Bi Yaxiong, "Electricity Interconnection Is an Inevitable Way Forward for Lancang-Mekong Region to Advance the Optimal Allocation of Power Resources," *Member Journal of the Global Energy Interconnection Cooperation and Development Organization*, September 2019, <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/member/18\_english/mobile/index.html</u>, p. 12, accessed December 1, 2019.
- 84. See, for instance, Michael R. Davidson, "Creating Markets for Wind Electricity in China: Case Studies in Energy Policy and Regulation," PhD dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, June 2018, pp. 145–150 and passim; Michael G. Pollitt, Chung-Han Yang, and Hao Chen, "Reforming the Chinese Electricity Supply Sector: Lessons from International Experience," University of Cambridge Energy Policy Research Group, Working Paper #1704, March 2017, <u>http://www.eprg.group.cam.ac.uk/wp-content/</u>



uploads/2017/03/1704-Text.pdf, p. 18, accessed January 20, 2020.

- 85. Economic Consulting Associates, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: Literature Review," World Bank, 2010, http://hdl.handle.net/10986/17501, p. 10, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 86. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, p. 224.
- Economic Consulting Associates, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: South African Power Pool (SAPP) | Transmission & Trading Case Study," World Bank, October 2009, <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10986/17501</u>, pp. 19–23, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. SAPP, "SAPP Annual Report 2018," pp. 60–61; Alfonso Medinilla, Bruce Byiers, and Karim Karaki, "African Power Pools: Regional Energy, National Power," Discussion Paper No. 244, European Centre for Development Policy Management, February 2019, <u>https://ecdpm.org/publications/african-power-pools-regional-energy-national-power/</u>, p. 8, accessed February 15, 2020.
- 90. Shigeki (Sean) Miwa, "Asia Super Grid (ASG) and Electricity Market Reform in Japan," Presentation at Asia Super Grid—From Concept to Reality for Northeast Asia, Seoul, South Korea, October 30, 2017, <u>https://www.renewable-ei.org/en/activities/events/</u> img/20171030/07 Miwa SoftBankGroup SBEnergy.pdf, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 91. Miwa, "Asia Super Grid (ASG) and Electricity Market Reform in Japan,"; Shigeki (Sean) Miwa, "SoftBank's Renewable Energy Business and Asia Super Grid (ASG)," Presentation at the Renewable Energy Institute Symposium on Asia International Grid Connection Study Group Second Report, Tokyo, Japan, July 23, 2018, <u>https://www.renewable-ei. org/en/activities/events/img/pdf/20180723/02\_Shigeki\_Miwa\_en.pdf</u>, p. 22, accessed December 28, 2018; Shigeki (Sean) Miwa, Video Recording of Remarks at Renewable Energy Institute Symposium on Asia International Grid Connection Study Group Second Report, Tokyo, Japan, July 23, 2018, 44:20-1:07:00, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 92. James D. J. Brown, "Failing to Bridge the Divide in Russia-Japan Relations," Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 28, 2017, <u>https://reconnectingasia.csis.org/analysis/entries/failing-bridge-divide-russia-japan-relations/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Andreea Brînză, "Japan's Belt and Road Balancing Act," *The Diplomat*, November 8, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/japans-belt-and-road-balancing-act/, accessed November 29, 2019; Andrea A. Fischetti and Antoine Roth, "Japan's Belt and Road Ambivalence," *Tokyo Review*, May 14, 2019, <u>https://www.tokyoreview.net/2019/05/ sino-japanese-review-japans-bri-ambivalence/</u>, accessed November 29, 2019; Ashutosh Pandey, "EU-Japan Take on China's BRI with Own Silk Road Initiative," *Deutsche Welle*, October 4, 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/eu-japan-take-on-chinas-bri-with-own-silkroad/a-50697761</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.
- 93. Miwa, "SoftBank's Renewable Energy Business," p. 19; Renewable Energy Institute, Asia International Grid Connection Study Group Third Report, July 2019, <u>https://www.</u>



renewable-ei.org/en/activities/reports/20191023.php, accessed November 29, 2019.

- 94. GEIDCO, "2019 Global Energy Interconnection & China-Africa Energy and Power Conference," <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/qqnyhlw/zt20191029/</u> (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019; GEIDCO, "Forum on African Energy Interconnection Development," <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/qqnyhlw/zt20180904/index.html</u> (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019. GEIDCO's current "project development ideas" online portal specifically discusses advancing the initiative in Africa and also in the Middle East, where it has drawn on its partnership with the League of Arab States (LAS) to secure backing for GEI in ministerial meetings between China and LAS members. GEIDCO, "Project Development," <u>https://www.geidco.org/project/#part1</u> (Chinese), accessed November 30, 2019; GEIDCO, "GEI Incorporated into China-Arab States Cooperation Framework," n.d., https://en.geidco.org/2018/0725/1219.shtml, accessed November 30, 2019.
- 95. Zheng Xin, "State Grid Ready to Diversify Operations Overseas," *China Daily*, June 19, 2018, <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201806/19/WS5b28a4f5a310010f8f59da14.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Chris Uhlmann, "Chinese Investment in Australia's Power Grid Explained," Australian Broadcasting Corporation, August 21, 2016, <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-08-21/chinese-investment-in-the-australian-power-grid/7766086</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Roel Landingin and Richard McGregor, "China State Grid Group Wins Philippine Auction," *Financial Times*, December 12, 2007, accessed December 28, 2018; Antonio de la Jara, "China's Southern Power Buys Stake in Chile's Transelec," *Reuters*, March 15, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/chile-energy-china/chinas-southern-power-buys-stake-in-chiles-transelec-idUSL1N1QX15X</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Zheng Xin, "State Grid Becomes Power in the Land in Brazil," *China Daily*, September 5, 2017, <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-09/05/content\_31573458.htm</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.
- 96. Kennedy Senelwa, "Electricity Grid Takes Shapes as Countries Erect Transmission Lines Across Borders," *The East African*, August 23, 2017, <u>https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/</u> <u>business/Electricity-grid-takes-shapes/2560-4068028-cv87e7z/index.html</u>, accessed February 12, 2020; Fernandes Barasa, "Why Kenya-Ethiopia Power Highway is a Game Changer," *Business Daily*, June 17, 2019, <u>https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/analysis/</u> <u>ideas/Kenya-Ethiopia-power-highway-game-changer/4259414-5161010-5n55ip/index.</u> <u>html</u>, accessed February 12, 2020.
- 97. "Australia Blocks Ausgrid Energy Sale to Chinese Companies," British Broadcasting Corporation, August 19, 2016, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/business-37129047</u>, accessed December 31, 2018; Victoria Bryan and Gernot Heller, "Germany Moves to Protect Key Companies from Chinese Investors," *Reuters*, July 27, 2018, <u>https://uk.reuters.com/article/ us-50hertz-m-a-kfw/germany-agrees-investment-in-50hertz-fending-off-chinas-stategrid-idUKKBN1KHORB</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.
- 98. Raissa Robles, "China Can Turn Off the Philippine National Power Grid, Officials Say," South China Morning Post, November 20, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3038655/china-can-turn-philippine-national-power-grid-officials-say,</u> accessed November 29, 2019; "PH Won't Renew Work Visas of Chinese Experts in NGCP,"



*Rappler*, updated February 25, 2015, <u>https://www.rappler.com/nation/84926-ph-chinese-experts-ngcp</u>, accessed November 29, 2019; Christopher Beddor, "Brazil's Bolsonaro Gives China Electric Shock," *Reuters*, November 5, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-election-breakingviews/breakingviews-brazils-bolsonaro-gives-china-electric-shock-idUSKCN1NA07W</u>, accessed December 28, 2018; Richard Lapper, "Bolsonaro Took Aim at China. Then Reality Struck," *Americas Quarterly*, April 23, 2019, <u>https://www.americasquarterly.org/content/china-brazil-trade</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

- 99. For an example of GEIDCO's work supporting country-level power sector planning, see Egypt Today, "GEIDCO Welcomes Enhancing Cooperation with Egypt in Electricity Field," March 4, 2019, <u>https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/3/66573/GEIDCO-welcomes-enhancing-cooperation-with-Egypt-in-electricity-field</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.
- 100. See, e.g., Dana Heide et al., "EU Ambassadors Band Together against Silk Road," *Handelsblatt Today*, April 17, 2018, <u>https://www.handelsblatt.com/today/politics/china-first-eu-ambassadors-band-together-against-silk-road/23581860.html?ticket=ST-40138397-Pskqavfm32b9OE5SXJwn-ap2</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.
- 101. Japan has run into challenges on this front in its electricity sector advisory work in Myanmar. Japanese-sponsored electricity master plans in Myanmar during the mid-2010s set high targets for coal expansion, in line with Japan's own strength in the coal power plant market. These targets have met with public backlash, and reports on the latest upcoming revision of the plan indicate that the targets may be significantly scaled back. See Thomas Kean, "Bringing the Power," Frontier Myanmar, July 6, 2017, https:// frontiermyanmar.net/en/bringing-the-power, accessed December 23, 2019; Darius Dixon, "How Japan Pushes Coal on the World," *Politico*, August 12, 2015, <u>https://www.politico.</u> com/agenda/story/2015/08/japan-exporting-coal-plants-000195, accessed December 23, 2019; "Myanmar's Power Distribution and Supply: Can It Power Up?," Invest Myanmar 2019, Union of Myanmar Federation of Chambers of Commerce and Industry, https:// investmyanmar2019.com/power-generation-distribution/myanmars-power-distributionsupply/, accessed December 23, 2019; International Finance Corporation, "Strategic Environmental Assessment of the Myanmar Hydropower Sector," 2018, https://www.ifc. org/wps/wcm/connect/f21c2b10-57b5-4412-8de9-61eb9d2265a0/SEA Final Report English web.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=mslr9yx, accessed December 23, 2019.
- 102. Liu Zhenya, "Accelerate Global Energy Interconnection: Jointly Open Up a New Chapter of China-Africa Energy and Power Cooperation," 2019 Global Energy Interconnection and China-Africa Energy and Power Conference, November 6, 2019, <u>https://www.geidco. org/html/qqnyhlw/zt20191029/pdf/speech\_en.pdf</u>; Peter Bosshard, "World's Largest Hydropower Project Unravels," *chinadialogue*, August 6, 2016, <u>https://www.chinadialogue</u>. <u>net/blog/8988-World-s-largest-hydropower-project-unravels/en</u>; Ranjit Deshmukh, Ana Mileva, and Grace Wu, "Renewable Energy Alternatives to Mega Hydropower: A Case Study of Inga 3 for Southern Africa," *Environmental Research Letters*, 2018, No. 13.
- 103. The author would like to thank an anonymous reviewer for raising some of these debates in grid-planning circles over the suitability of GEI.



- 104. Liu's 2015 book said that global "market trade in electricity should focus on medium- and long-term contracts," supplemented by a "flexible adjustment mechanism covering shortterm trades in a monthly, day-ahead, and intraday basis" in order to handle fluctuations in renewable supply and in demand. This model more naturally aligns with the broad market design prevailing in China and many other parts of the world, where short-term trading mechanisms are absent, minor, or nascent. (GEIDCO discussion of the details of market design has been relatively sparse, though a 2019 paper from its in-house journal proposes a model for long-term contract settlements and generation scheduling under GEI at monthly to annual intervals.) In contrast, highly developed markets such as the North American RTO/ISOs and Europe's Nordpool center their markets on day-ahead and intraday trading, with various kinds of capacity mechanisms used to offer generators more long-term sources of revenue. China is currently introducing some supplementary shortterm trading mechanisms as part of broader market reforms that seek to boost flexibility and efficiency in the grid to better accommodate the renewables transition, but such mechanisms in the interstate context require a much closer degree of cooperation than do, for instance, bilateral contracting. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, p. 229; Fu Chen et al., "Long-Term Cross-Border Electricity Trading Model under the Background of Global Energy Interconnection," Global Energy Interconnection Journal, 2019, No. 2, http://www.gei-journal. com/PaperFrame.html?src=en/journalEN/201902/20190426JGEI201902004.html, accessed December 1, 2019; Thema Consulting Group, "Capacity Adequacy in the Nordic Electricity Market," Nordic Council of Ministers, 2015, <u>https://www.nordicenergy.org/wp-content/</u> uploads/2015/08/capacity\_adequacy\_THEMA\_2015-1.pdf, accessed November 30, 2019; Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, Energy Primer: A Handbook of Energy Market Basics, November 2015, https://www.ferc.gov/market-assessments/guide/energy-primer.pdf, pp. 59-66, accessed November 30, 2019; Max Dupuy, "Making China's Electricity Markets Work for China," Regulatory Assistance Project, July 25, 2018, https://www.raponline.org/ blog/making-chinas-electricity-markets-work-clean-energy/, accessed November 30, 2019; International Energy Agency, Re-Powering Markets: Market Design and Regulation During the Transition to Low-Carbon Power Systems, 2016, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/energy/repowering-markets\_9789264209596-en, p. 12, accessed December 23, 2019.
- 105. Liu, Global Energy Interconnection, pp. 150-153.
- 106. See, e.g., Hao Zhou et al., *Ultra-High Voltage AC/DC Power Transmission*, Zhejiang University Press/Springer, 2018, pp. 57–58; CEESA, "Power Play," p. 4.
- 107. The US National Renewable Energy Laboratory has summarized concisely this tradeoff in its discussion of the potential for UHV applications in the US: "the advantage of using higher voltages is the decline in per unit costs; the disadvantage is the risk of losing a larger portion of transmission capacity in a single contingency failure." National Renewable Energy Laboratory, *Renewable Electricity Futures Study*, Vol. 4. (Bulk Electric Power Systems: Operations and Transmission Planning), <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/ fy12osti/52409-4.pdf</u>, 26-5, accessed December 1, 2019.
- 108. Michael Davidson, "Primetime Debate: Will an Ultra-High Voltage Transmission Supergrid Solve China's Air Pollution Crisis," The Energy Collective, April 23, 2014, <u>https://www.</u>



energycentral.com/c/ec/primetime-debate-will-ultra-high-voltage-transmissionsupergrid-solve-chinas-air, accessed December 31, 2018.

- 109. UHV is not actually yet technologically ready for this sort of application, either. China hopes to complete by 2020 the world's first UHV "direct current" (UHVDC) system with two receiving ends. That said, the pace of innovation in UHV technology within China over the past two decades suggests promise for a technical breakthrough here in the coming years. "The World's First Mixed UHVDC Line Project Begins Construction--The Wudongde-Guangxi-Guangdong DC Transmission Project," OFweek Smart Grids Online, March 13, 2018, <u>https://smartgrids.ofweek.com/2018-03/ART-290010-8120-30209272.</u> <u>html</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018.
- 110. China's National Energy Administration (NEA), reviewing performance levels on 11 HVDC and UHVDC lines between 2014 and 2016, stated that "overall operations are good, and the operational benefits are gradually stabilizing, but average annual utilization totals for most DC projects [reviewed] do not reach 5,000 hours," or 57 percent. (Interprovincial lines in China charge for transmission with fixed volumetric prices, so utilization is an important determinant of revenue.) It also identified a specific line, the Hami-Zhengzhou ±800 kV UHVDC line, that has been maintained at a capacity of ±500 kV or lower during the review period; its average utilization was just 40 percent, despite drawing on a resource portfolio that includes a nonintermittent power source (coal). *Caixin* has further reported significant differences in annual power transmission volumes across different UHVDC lines: the Ximeng-Taizhou line ±800 kV UHVDC line, which entered operation in October 2017, carried just 10 percent of its potential energy capacity over the course of 2018. UHV advocates respond that these projects are long-term investments whose value should be not judged strictly on operational data in their early years. It should also be noted that the economics of UHV projects may differ in systems where revenues associated with these investments are not recovered via volumetric contract-path tariffs. National Energy Administration, "Report on Examination of Investment Effectiveness Regarding 10 Representative Electrical Grid Projects, Including the Zhejiang-Fuzhou UHVAC Project," March 5, 2018, http://zfxxgk. nea.gov.cn/auto92/201804/t20180408\_3138.htm, accessed November 30, 2019; Chen Xuewan, "Who Will Invest in UHV?," Caixin, April 1, 2019, http://weekly.caixin.com/2019-03-30/101399124.html?p3 (Chinese), accessed December 22, 2019; Lantau Group, "China's UHV Grid: Exporting Power in an Age of Overcapacity," June 2017, https://www.lantaugroup. com/file/tlgon\_uhv\_jun17.pdf, accessed December 22, 2019; Michael R. Davidson and Ignacio Pérez-Arriaga, "Avoiding Pitfalls in China's Electricity Sector Reforms," The Energy Journal, Vol. 41, No. 3. See also Downie, "Sparks Fly."
- 111. The author would like to thank an anonymous reviewer for suggesting this point.
- 112. For a discussion of the implications of GEI for US energy sector development lending, see Edmund Downie, "China's Clean Energy Challenge," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 9, 2019, <u>https://reconnectingasia.csis.org/analysis/entries/chinas-cleanenergy-challenge/</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.
- 113. Maaike Okano-Heijmans and Frans-Paul van der Putten, "A United Nations with Chinese Characteristics?", December 2018, Netherlands Institute of International Relations



Clingendael, <u>https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/2018-12/China\_in\_the\_UN\_1.</u> pdf, accessed December 16, 2019.

- 114. Philip Cornell of the Atlantic Council makes similar points about the contrast between GEI's UN activism and the U.S.'s turn against climate diplomacy. See Philip Cornell, "Energy Governance and China's Bid for Global Grid Integration," The Atlantic Council, May 30, 2019, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/energysource/energy-governanceand-china-s-bid-for-global-grid-integration/</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.
- 115. Jeanne Choi et al., "Revolutionizing LNG and Natural Gas in the Indo-Pacific," National Bureau of Asian Research Special Report #81, October 2019, <u>https://www.nbr.org/wpcontent/uploads/pdfs/publications/sr81\_revolutionizing\_lng\_oct2019-1.pdf</u>, accessed December 16, 2019; Sophie Yeo, "Green Climate Fund Attracts Record \$9.8 Billion for Developing Nations," *Nature*, November 1, 2019, <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-03330-9</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.
- 116. Laura Hillard and Amanda Shendruk, "Funding the United Nations: What Impact Do U.S. Contributions Have on UN Agencies and Programs," Council on Foreign Relations, April 2, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/article/funding-united-nations-what-impact-do-us-contributions-have-un-agencies-and-programs</u>, accessed December 16, 2019; Michelle Nichols, "U.S. Slams Rights Groups, Says Aided Its Withdrawal from U.N. Body," *Reuters*, June 20, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-un-rights-usa/u-s-slams-rights-groups-says-aided-its-withdrawal-from-u-n-body-idUSKBN1JG2T4</u>, accessed December 16, 2019; Colum Lynch, "Trump Turns U.N. Visas, Travel Restrictions into Foreign-Policy Cudgel," *Foreign Policy*, November 5, 2019, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/11/05/trump-administration-un-diplomats-united-nations-makes-life-difficult/</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.
- 117. Robbie Gramer and Colum Lynch, "Haley Tried to Block Appointment of Chinese Diplomat to Key U.N. Post. He Got the Job Anyway," Foreign Policy, February 14, 2019, <u>https://</u><u>foreignpolicy.com/2019/02/14/united-nations-china-xia-huang-influence-africa-great-lakesdiplomacy-nikki-haley-united-states-international-organizations/</u>, accessed December 16, 2019; Colum Lynch and Robbie Gramer, "Outfoxed and Outgunned: How China Routed the U.S. in a U.N. Agency," Foreign Policy, October 23, 2019, <u>https://foreignpolicy. com/2019/10/23/china-united-states-fao-kevin-moley/</u>, accessed December 16, 2019; Robbie Gramer and Colum Lynch, "Senior Officials Concede Loss of U.S. Clout as Trump Prepares for U.N. Summit," Foreign Policy, September 5, 2019, <u>https://foreignpolicy. com/2019/09/05/senior-officials-admit-loss-of-u-s-clout-as-trump-heads-to-u-n-summitunited-states-declining-influence-united-nations-china-rise-internal-state-departmentmeeting-diplomacy-international-organization/, accessed December 16, 2019.</u>
- 118. Xiaojing Sun, "Look to the Solar Industry for Answers About the Trade War's Impact," *Greentech Media*, August 8, 2019, <u>https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/look-</u> <u>to-the-solar-industry-for-answers-about-trade-wars-impact</u>, accessed December 16, 2019; Emma Foehringer Merchant, "Huawei Lays Off US Workers, Said to Cease Solar Inverter Sales in US Market," *Greentech Media*, June 24, 2019, <u>https://www.greentechmedia.com/</u> <u>articles/read/huawei-shuts-down-u-s-inverter-sales-per-roth-capital-partners-report</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.



### REFERENCES

#### Chinese

Chen Xuewan, "Who Will Invest in UHV?," *Caixin*, April 1, 2019, http://weekly.caixin.com/2019-03-30/101399124.html?p3, accessed December 22, 2019.

Chinese Ministry of Commerce, "Memorandum of Understanding Signed in Kunming for Project to Send Electricity from China through Laos to Vietnam," September 1, 2017, <u>http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/resume/dybg/201709/20170902637024.shtml</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization (GEIDCO), GEIDCO, "2019 Global Energy Interconnection & China-Africa Energy and Power Conference," <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/qqnyhlw/zt20191029/</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

----, "Building Global Energy Interconnection, Advancing the Construction of the 'Belt and Road,'" <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/ydyl/ydyl.html#party</u>, accessed January 20, 2020.

----, "China's Initiative, A Global Consensus," <u>https://www.geidco.org/aboutgei/initiative/</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

----, "Forum on African Energy Interconnection Development," <u>https://www.geidco.org/</u> <u>html/qqnyhlw/zt20180904/index.html</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

----, "Members List," <u>https://www.geidco.org/members/list/</u> (Chinese), accessed March 3, 2020.

----, "Project Development," <u>https://www.geidco.org/project/#part1</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

----, "Research on Backbone Network for Global Energy Interconnection (Summary)," March 2018, <u>http://shupeidian.bjx.com.cn/news/20180330/888805.shtml</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, "Research Report on the Belt and Road Energy Interconnection," April 2019, <u>https://</u> img1.nengapp.com/tech/ydyl/yjbg.html (Chinese), accessed January 21, 2020.

----, "The Fourth Anniversary of the GEIDCO Initiative," <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/</u> <u>qqnyhlw/zt20190925/index.html</u>, accessed March 2, 2020.

"White Paper on Global Energy Interconnection: Development Strategy," 2017, <u>http://shupeidian.bjx.com.cn/html/20170223/809976-11.shtml</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

"Liu Zhenya: Global Energy Interconnection in Reality is 'Smart Grids + UHV Grid + Clean Energy," *People's Daily*, November 24, 2016, <u>http://energy.people.com.cn/n1/2016/1124/c71661-</u> 28893314.html, accessed December 28, 2018.



Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Chinese Ambassador to Afghanistan Liu Jinsong Meets with Afghan Minister of Water and Energy [Mohammaed Gul] Kholmi," January 30, 2019, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/zwbd\_673032/wshd\_673034/t1633713.shtml</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

———, "Global Energy Interconnection Development and Cooperation Organization Chairman Liu Zhenya Visits Mongolia," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, August 26, 2016, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/wjdt\_674879/zwbd\_674895/t1392187.shtml</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

----, "Liu Zhenmin," <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/ziliao\_674904/wjrw\_674925/</u> <u>lrfbzjbzzl\_674933/t1042158.shtml</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

Mission of the People's Republic of China to the African Union, "Ambassador Kuang Weilin Meets with Chairman of the Global Energy Interconnection Cooperation and Development Organization," n.d., <u>http://au.fmprc.gov.cn/chn/sghd/t1459665.htm</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, "In the New Era, Strengthen Trust, Create Results," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, September 10, 2019, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ce/cebe/chn/stxw/t1696359.htm</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

National Energy Administration, "Report on Examination of Investment Effectiveness Regarding 10 Representative Electrical Grid Projects, Including the Zhejiang-Fuzhou UHVAC Project," March 5, 2018, <u>http://zfxxgk.nea.gov.cn/auto92/201804/t20180408\_3138.htm</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

"Remarks of Xi Jinping at the UN Development Summit (Full Text)," Xinhua, September 27, 2015, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2015-09/27/c\_1116687809.htm</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

State Grid Corporation of China, "China's First Ultra-High-Voltage Direct Current Transmission Project Completes Construction Early and Begins Operation," December 22, 2017, <u>http://www.stategrid.com.cn/html/sgid/col1230000104/2017-12/22/20171222171241623198114\_1.html</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018.

"The World's First Mixed UHVDC Line Project Begins Construction--The Wudongde-Guangxi-Guangdong DC Transmission Project," OFweek Smart Grids Online, March 13, 2018, <u>https://smartgrids.ofweek.com/2018-03/ART-290010-8120-30209272.html</u> (Chinese), accessed December 28, 2018;

Yunnan Power Grid, "Xishuangbanna Electricity Supply Bureau Actively Prepares to Send Electricity Back to Laos," March 26, 2018, <u>http://www.csg.cn/xwzx/2017/yxcz/201803/</u> <u>t20180328\_166023.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.



#### English

ABB, "HVDC Classic (LCC)," <u>https://new.abb.com/systems/hvdc/hvdc-classic</u>, accessed November 28, 2019.

Alexander, Pinsuda, "Energy Sector in the GMS: Outcomes of the 6th GMS Summit and Future Directions for the GMS Program," Presentation at the 24th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Nay Pyi Taw, Myanmar, June 20, 2018, <u>https://greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%2014\_GMS%20Summit%20Outcome.pdf</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

Ansar, Atif, et al., "Should We Build More Large Dams? The Actual Costs of Hydropower Megaproject Development," *Energy Policy*, March 2014, pp. 1–14.

Antikainen, Juhani, Rita Gebert, and Ulf Møller, "Review of the Greater Mekong Sub-Region Regional Power Trade," Swedish International Development Agency, September 2011, <u>https://</u> <u>www.sida.se/contentassets/4e3140a9cb3c40739d1f1ff80fb0426a/review-of-the-greater-</u> <u>mekong-sub-region-regional-power-trade\_3238.pdf</u>, pp. 29–30, accessed December 28, 2018.

Argonne National Laboratory Center for Energy, Environmental, and Economic Systems Analysis, "Power Play: China's Ultra-High-Voltage Technology and Global Standards," Paulson Institute, April 2015, <u>http://www.paulsoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/PPS\_UHV\_</u> English\_R.pdf.

ASEAN Studies Centre and ISEAS-Yusof Ishak Institute, "The State of Southeast Asia: 2019 Survey Report," 2019, <u>https://think-asia.org/bitstream/handle/11540/9510/</u> TheStateofSEASurveyReport\_2019.pdf?sequence=1, accessed November 29, 2019.

Asian Development Bank, "Assessment of the Greater Mekong Subregion Energy Sector Development: Progress, Prospects, and Regional Investment Priorities," 2013, <u>https://www.adb.</u> <u>org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/33872/files/assessment-gms-subregion-energy-</u> <u>sector-development.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, "Cambodia: Energy Sector Assessment, Strategy, and Road Map," December 2018, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/479941/cambodia-energy-assessment-road-map.pdf</u>, accessed January 20, 2020.

———, "Greater Mekong Subregion: Energy Sector Assessment, Strategy, and Road Map," June 2016, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/188878/gms-energy-asr.</u> <u>pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, Summary of Proceedings: 18th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee (RPTCC-18), Bagan, Myanmar, June 9-10, 2015, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/39.energy%20SOP-39\_rptcc-18-summary-proceedings.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, Summary of Proceedings: 20th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee (RPTCC-18), Phu Quoc, Vietnam, June 27–28, 2016, <u>https://www.greatermekong.</u>



org/sites/default/files/41.energy%20SOP-41\_rptcc-20.pdf, accessed December 28, 2018.

----, Summary of Proceedings: 26th Meeting of the Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Hanoi, Vietnam, November 27, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/RPTCC-26%20Summary%20of%20Proceedings%20FINAL.pdf</u>.

Asplund, Gunnar, "Ultra High Voltage Transmission," ABB Review, Vol. 2, 2007, <u>https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/63d2/5dc1653b8c31ef79e0b977e962404b3f5b08.pdf</u>, accessed November 28, 2019.

"Australia Blocks Ausgrid Energy Sale to Chinese Companies," British Broadcasting Corporation, August 19, 2016, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/business-37129047</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

Barasa, Fernandes, "Why Kenya-Ethiopia Power Highway is a Game Changer," *Business Daily*, June 17, 2019, <u>https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/analysis/ideas/Kenya-Ethiopia-power-highway-game-changer/4259414-5161010-5n55ip/index.html</u>, accessed February 12, 2020.

Beddor, Christopher, "Brazil's Bolsonaro Gives China Electric Shock," *Reuters*, November 5, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-election-breakingviews/breakingviews-brazils-bolsonaro-gives-china-electric-shock-idUSKCN1NA07W</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Bi Yaxiong, "Electricity Interconnection Is an Inevitable Way Forward for Lancang-Mekong Region to Advance the Optimal Allocation of Power Resources," *Member Journal of the Global Energy Interconnection Cooperation and Development Organization*, September 2019, <u>https://</u> www.geidco.org/html/member/18\_english/mobile/index.html, p. 12, accessed December 1, 2019.

Bosshard, Peter, "World's Largest Hydropower Project Unravels," *chinadialogue*, August 6, 2016, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/blog/8988-World-s-largest-hydropower-project-unravels/en</u>.

Brînză, Andreea, "Japan's Belt and Road Balancing Act," The Diplomat, November 8, 2018, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/japans-belt-and-road-balancing-act/</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Brown, James D. J., "Failing to Bridge the Divide in Russia-Japan Relations," Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 28, 2017, <u>https://reconnectingasia.csis.org/analysis/</u> <u>entries/failing-bridge-divide-russia-japan-relations/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Bryan, Victoria, and Gernot Heller, "Germany Moves to Protect Key Companies from Chinese Investors," *Reuters*, July 27, 2018, <u>https://uk.reuters.com/article/us-50hertz-m-a-kfw/germany-agrees-investment-in-50hertz-fending-off-chinas-state-grid-idUKKBN1KH0RB</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Cambodian Ministry of Mines and Energy, "Cambodia National Energy Statistics 2016," 2016, <u>http://www.eria.org/RPR\_FY2015\_08.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Caubet, Michel, "GMS Grid Code/Gap Assessment/Next Steps," 25th Meeting of the Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Bangkok, Thailand, March 21–22, 2019, <u>https://www.</u>



greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%204\_Gap%20Assessment%20of%20 Grid%20Codes%20for%20GMS%20countries.pdf, accessed February 15, 2020

Chen Gang, Politics of Renewable Energy in China, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2019.

"China-Funded Power Transmission Lines Inaugurated in Southern Cambodia," *Xinhua*, April 28, 2016, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-04/28/c\_135320033.htm</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

China Southern Power Grid, "CSG & Royal Group of Cambodia Renews MOU on Power Grid Investment/Cooperation," February 22, 2017, <u>http://eng.csg.cn/Press\_release/News\_2017/201703/t20170315\_152827.html</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

Choi, Jeanne, et al., "Revolutionizing LNG and Natural Gas in the Indo-Pacific," National Bureau of Asian Research, Special Report #81, October 2019, <u>https://www.nbr.org/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/publications/sr81\_revolutionizing\_Ing\_oct2019-1.pdf</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.

Cornell, Philip, "Energy Governance and China's Bid for Global Grid Integration," The Atlantic Council, May 30, 2019, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/energysource/energy-governance-and-china-s-bid-for-global-grid-integration/</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.

Davidson, Michael R., "Creating Markets for Wind Electricity in China: Case Studies in Energy Policy and Regulation," PhD dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, June 2018.

----, "Primetime Debate: Will an Ultra-High Voltage Transmission Supergrid Solve China's Air Pollution Crisis," The Energy Collective, April 23, 2014, <u>https://www.energycentral.com/c/ec/primetime-debate-will-ultra-high-voltage-transmission-supergrid-solve-chinas-air</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

de la Jara, Antonio, "China's Southern Power Buys Stake in Chile's Transelec," *Reuters*, March 15, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/chile-energy-china/chinas-southern-power-buys-stake-in-chiles-transelec-idUSL1N1QX15X</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Deshmukh, Ranjit, Ana Mileva, and Grace Wu, "Renewable Energy Alternatives to Mega Hydropower: A Case Study of Inga 3 for Southern Africa," *Environmental Research Letters*, 2018, No. 13.

Dixon, Darius, "How Japan Pushes Coal on the World," *Politico*, August 12, 2015, <u>https://www.politico.com/agenda/story/2015/08/japan-exporting-coal-plants-000195</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

Douangchanh, Khonetavanh, "National Energy Data: Lao PDR," Presentation at the Workshop on Energy Statistics for ASEAN Countries in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 21–23, 2017, <u>https://unstats.un.org/unsd/energy/meetings/2017a/5.2meml.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Downie, Edmund, "China's Clean Energy Challenge," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 9, 2019, <u>https://reconnectingasia.csis.org/analysis/entries/chinas-clean-energy-challenge/</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.



———, "Sparks Fly over Ultra-High-Voltage Power Lines," *chinadialogue*, January 29, 2018, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/10376-Sparks-fly-over-ultra-high-voltage-power-lines</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Dupuy, Max, "Making China's Electricity Markets Work for China," Regulatory Assistance Project, July 25, 2018, <u>https://www.raponline.org/blog/making-chinas-electricity-markets-work-clean-energy/</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

Economic Consulting Associates, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: Greater Mekong Subregion (GMS) Transmission & Trading Case Study," World Bank, January 2010, <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/</u> <u>handle/10986/17506/773070v40ESMAP0ter0Mekong0Subregion.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: Literature Review," World Bank, 2010, <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10986/17501</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, "Regional Power Sector Integration: Lessons from Global Case Studies and Literature Review," 2010, <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/17507</u>, accessed December 1, 2019.

———, "The Potential of Regional Power Sector Integration: South African Power Pool (SAPP) | Transmission & Trading Case Study," World Bank, October 2009, <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10986/17501</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Energy Policy and Planning Office of the Thai Ministry of Energy, Table 5.5-1M: Import of Electricity, <u>http://www.eppo.go.th/epposite/images/Energy-Statistics/energyinformation/</u> Energy\_Statistics/Electricity/T05\_05\_01-1.xls, accessed December 28, 2018.

European Network of Transmission System Operators for Electricity (ENTSO-e), "Statistical Factsheet 2018," <u>https://docstore.entsoe.eu/Documents/Publications/Statistics/Factsheet/entsoe\_sfs2018\_web.pdf</u>, accessed December 12, 2019.

GEIDCO, "GEI Incorporated into China-Arab States Cooperation Framework," n.d., <u>https://en.geidco.org/2018/0725/1219.shtml</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

----, "About GEI," https://en.geidco.org/aboutgei/, accessed January 20, 2020.

----, "Leadership," https://en.geidco.org/overview/leadership/, accessed February 9, 2020.

"Grid Glitch Sparks Huge Power Outage," *Bangkok Post*, June 2, 2018, <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/news/general/1477261/grid-glitch-sparks-huge-power-outage</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Hao Zhou et al., *Ultra-High Voltage AC/DC Power Transmission*, Zhejiang University Press/ Springer, 2018.

Heide, Dana et al., "EU Ambassadors Band Together against Silk Road," Handelsblatt Today, April 17, 2018, <u>https://www.handelsblatt.com/today/politics/china-first-eu-ambassadors-band-</u>



together-against-silk-road/23581860.html?ticket=ST-40138397-Pskqavfm32b9OE5SXJwn-ap2, accessed December 23, 2019.

Hillard, Laura, and Amanda Shendruk, "Funding the United Nations: What Impact Do U.S. Contributions Have on UN Agencies and Programs," Council on Foreign Relations, April 2, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/article/funding-united-nations-what-impact-do-us-contributions-have-un-agencies-and-programs</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.

International Finance Corporation, "Strategic Environmental Assessment of the Myanmar Hydropower Sector," 2018, <u>https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/f21c2b10-57b5-4412-8de9-61eb9d2265a0/SEA\_Final\_Report\_English\_web.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=msIr9yx</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

"Joint Statement of the European Parliament, the Council of the EU, and the European Commission on Decentralised Agencies," July 19, 2012, <u>https://europa.eu/european-union/sites/europaeu/files/docs/body/joint\_statement\_and\_common\_approach\_2012\_en.pdf</u>, accessed February 24, 2020.

Kean, Thomas, "Bringing the Power," *Frontier Myanmar*, July 6, 2017, <u>https://frontiermyanmar</u>. <u>net/en/bringing-the-power</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

----, "Hydropower is Back," *Frontier Myanmar*, August 9, 2018, <u>https://frontiermyanmar.net/</u><u>en/hydropower-is-back</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

"Myanmar's Power Distribution and Supply: Can It Power Up?," Invest Myanmar 2019, Union of Myanmar Federation of Chambers of Commerce and Industry, <u>https://investmyanmar2019.</u> <u>com/power-generation-distribution/myanmars-power-distribution-supply/</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

King Abdullah Petroleum Studies and Research Center, "Electricity Market Integration in the GCC and MENA: Imperatives and Challenges," July 2018, <u>https://doi.org/10.30573/KS--2018-WB19</u>.

Kynge, James, and Lucy Hornby, "China Eyes Role as World's Power Supplier," *Financial Times*, June 7, 2018, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/bdc31f94-68aa-11e8-b6eb-4acfcfb08c11</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

International Electrotechnical Commission, "SG 2: Standardization of Ultra High Voltage (UHV) Technologies," https://www.iec.ch/dyn/www/f?p=103:85:0::::FSP\_ORG\_ID,FSP\_LANG\_ID:4271,25.

International Energy Agency (IEA), "Austria," <u>http://energyatlas.iea.org/#!/profile/WORLD/</u> <u>AUT</u>, accessed November 28, 2019.

----, Re-Powering Markets: Market Design and Regulation During the Transition to Low-Carbon Power Systems, 2016, <u>https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/energy/re-powering-markets\_9789264209596-en</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

Johnson, Tana, "Guilt by Association: The Link between States' Influence and the Legitimacy of International Organizations," *The Review of International Organizations*, 2011, Vol. 6, No. 1, pp. 57–84.



———, "Location, Location, Location: The Process of Headquartering Intergovernmental Organizations," paper delivered at the 8th Annual Conference on the Political Economy of International Organizations, Hertie School of Governance, Berlin, Germany, February 12–14, 2015, <u>http://wp.peio.me/wp-content/uploads/PEIO8/Johnson%207.2.15.pdf</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

Landingin, Roel, and Richard McGregor, "China State Grid Group Wins Philippine Auction," *Financial Times*, December 12, 2007, accessed December 28, 2018.

Lantau Group, "China's UHV Grid: Exporting Power in an Age of Overcapacity," June 2017, <u>https://www.lantaugroup.com/file/tlgon\_uhv\_jun17.pdf</u>, accessed December 22, 2019.

Lapper, Richard, "Bolsonaro Took Aim at China. Then Reality Struck," *Americas Quarterly*, April 23, 2019, <u>https://www.americasquarterly.org/content/china-brazil-trade</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Lewis, Simon, and Shoon Naing, "Big Dams Can Wait, Myanmar Overhauls Energy Strategy," *Reuters*, November 7, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-china-energy/big-dams-can-wait-myanmar-overhauls-energy-strategy-idUSKBN1D71N1</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Liao Shumin and Xu Zuwei, "Chinese Grid Operator Pens Deal to Study National Transmission Grid in Laos," *Yicai Global*, August 10, 2018, <u>https://www.yicaiglobal.com/news/chinese-grid-operator-pens-deal-study-national-transmission-grid-laos-0</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Liu Zhenya, "Accelerate Global Energy Interconnection: Jointly Open Up a New Chapter of China-Africa Energy and Power Cooperation," 2019 Global Energy Interconnection and China-Africa Energy and Power Conference, November 6, 2019, <u>https://www.geidco.org/html/gqnyhlw/zt20191029/pdf/speech\_en.pdf</u>.

Liu Zhenya, Global Energy Interconnection, 1st edition, Academic Press, 2015.

Lynch, Colum, "Trump Turns U.N. Visas, Travel Restrictions into Foreign-Policy Cudgel," *Foreign Policy*, November 5, 2019, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/11/05/trump-administration-un-diplomats-united-nations-makes-life-difficult/</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.

Lynch, Colum, and Robbie Gramer, "Outfoxed and Outgunned: How China Routed the U.S. in a U.N. Agency," *Foreign Policy*, October 23, 2019, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/10/23/china-united-states-fao-kevin-moley/</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.

Medinilla, Alfonso, Bruce Byiers, and Karim Karaki, "African Power Pools: Regional Energy, National Power," Discussion Paper No. 244, European Centre for Development Policy Management, February 2019, <u>https://ecdpm.org/publications/african-power-pools-regionalenergy-national-power/</u>, accessed February 15, 2020.

Merchant, Emma Foehringer, "Huawei Lays Off US Workers, Said to Cease Solar Inverter Sales in US Market," *Greentech Media*, June 24, 2019, <u>https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/</u> <u>read/huawei-shuts-down-u-s-inverter-sales-per-roth-capital-partners-report</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.



Miwa, Shigeki (Sean), "Asia Super Grid (ASG) and Electricity Market Reform in Japan," Presentation at Asia Super Grid-From Concept to Reality for Northeast Asia, Seoul, South Korea, October 30, 2017, <u>https://www.renewable-ei.org/en/activities/events/</u> <u>img/20171030/07\_Miwa\_SoftBankGroup\_SBEnergy.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, "SoftBank's Renewable Energy Business and Asia Super Grid (ASG)," Presentation at the Renewable Energy Institute Symposium on Asia International Grid Connection Study Group Second Report, Tokyo, Japan, July 23, 2018, <u>https://www.renewable-ei.org/en/</u> <u>activities/events/img/pdf/20180723/02\_Shigeki\_Miwa\_en.pdf</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, Video Recording of Remarks at Renewable Energy Institute Symposium on Asia International Grid Connection Study Group Second Report, Tokyo, Japan, July 23, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JhqgxOAo06U</u>, 44:20–1:07:00, accessed December 28, 2018.

Muthumuni, Dharshana, and Bathiya Jayasekara, "Harmonizing the Greater Mekong Sub Region (GMS) Power Systems to Facilitate Regional Power Trade—Transmission Master Plan Study," Presentation at the 26th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Hanoi, Vietnam, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/</u> <u>Attachment%206.%20Regional%20Master%20Plan\_0.pdf</u>, accessed February 15, 2020.

"Myanmar, China, Bangladesh Agree on Electric Power Trading," *Xinhua*, March 9, 2018, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-03/09/c\_137027904.htm</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Naing, Shoon, and Yimou Lee, "Myanmar to Double Electricity Capacity by 2021 to Fill Power Shortages," *Reuters*, January 31, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/myanmar-electricity/myanmar-to-double-electricity-capacity-by-2021-to-fill-power-shortages-idUSL4N1PQ2UM</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

National Renewable Energy Laboratory, *Renewable Electricity Futures Study*, Vol. 4. (Bulk Electric Power Systems: Operations and Transmission Planning), <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy12osti/52409-4.pdf</u>, 26-5, accessed December 1, 2019.

Nguyen, Vinh Quoc, and Tu Ngoc Trinh, "Electricity Regulation in Vietnam: Overview," *Thomson Reuters Practical Law*, July 1, 2018, <u>https://uk.practicallaw.thomsonreuters.com/4-628-5349?transitionType=Default&contextData=(sc.Default)&firstPage=true&comp=pluk&bhcp=1, accessed December 28, 2018.</u>

Nichols, Michelle, "U.S. Slams Rights Groups, Says Aided Its Withdrawal from U.N. Body," *Reuters*, June 20, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-un-rights-usa/u-s-slams-rights-groups-says-aided-its-withdrawal-from-u-n-body-idUSKBN1JG2T4</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.

Office of the United Nations Secretary-General, "Remarks at High-Level Symposium on Global Energy Interconnection: Advancing the Sustainable Development Goals," November 1, 2017, <u>https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/speeches/2017-11-01/sgs-global-energy-interconnection-remarks</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Okano-Heijmans, Maaike, and Frans-Paul van der Putten, "A United Nations with Chinese Characteristics?," December 2018, Netherlands Institute of International Relations Clingendael,



https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/2018-12/China\_in\_the\_UN\_1.pdf, pp. 11-12, accessed November 30, 2019.

O'Leary, Donal T., Jean-Pierre Charpentier, and Diane Minogue, "Promoting Regional Power Trade--The Southern African Power Pool," *Viewpoint*, World Bank, June 1998, <u>http://siteresources.</u> worldbank.org/EXTFINANCIALSECTOR/Resources/282884-1303327122200/145olear.pdf, accessed April 21, 2019.

Olmos, Luis, and Ignacio J. Pérez-Arriaga, "Regional Markets," in Ignacio J. Pérez-Arriaga, ed., *Regulation of the Power Sector*, Springer, 2013.

Organización Latinoamericana de Energía, "OLADE and GEIDCO Signed an Inter-Institutional Cooperation Agreement," Organización Latinoamericana de Energía, September 29, 2017, <u>http://www.olade.org/noticias/olade-and-geidco-signed-an-inter-institutional-cooperation-agreement/?lang=en</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.

Pandey, Ashutosh, "EU-Japan Take on China's BRI with Own Silk Road Initiative," *Deutsche Welle*, October 4, 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/eu-japan-take-on-chinas-bri-with-own-silk-road/a-50697761</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Patel, Sonal, "A New Record for the Longest Transmission Link," *Power Magazine*, October 1, 2014, <u>https://www.powermag.com/a-new-record-for-the-longest-transmission-link/</u>, accessed November 28, 2019.

Patterson, Walt, "Why an Asian Super Grid Is a Political Fantasy," *chinadialogue*, February 6, 2016, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/8973-Why-an-Asian-super-grid-is-a-political-fantasy</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

"PH Won't Renew Work Visas of Chinese Experts in NGCP," *Rappler*, updated February 25, 2015, <u>https://www.rappler.com/nation/84926-ph-chinese-experts-ngcp</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Phamisith, Chitpanya, "County Report," Presentation at the 26th Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Hanoi, Vietnam, November 27, 2019, <u>https://www.greatermekong.org/sites/default/files/Attachment%2011.4.%20LAO.pdf</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.

----, "Laos Country Presentation," Presentation at the 23rd Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Vientiane, Laos, December 14–15, 2017.

Pollitt, Michael G., Chung-Han Yang, and Hao Chen, "Reforming the Chinese Electricity Supply Sector: Lessons from International Experience," University of Cambridge Energy Policy Research Group, Working Paper #1704, March 2017, <u>http://www.eprg.group.cam.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/1704-Text.pdf</u>, accessed January 20, 2020.

Pomerantz, Dorothy, "Power Pool: Here's What it Takes to Electrify West Africa," GE Reports, July 2, 2018, <u>https://www.ge.com/reports/power-pool-heres-takes-electrify-west-africa/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.



Power Construction Corporation of China, "Power Construction Corporation of China Wins General EPC Contract for Transmission Power Line from Thai Power Generation Organization EGAT," September 6, 2015, <u>http://bid.powerchina.cn/announcement/getAnnouncementDetails.</u> <u>html?id=150936184</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Praiwan, Yuthana, "3-Way Pact to Triple Power Trade," *Bangkok Post*, June 11, 2019 <u>https://www.bangkokpost.com/business/1692964/3-way-pact-to-triple-power-trade</u>, accessed February 13, 2020.

Ramachandran, Sudha, "The Standoff over the Myitsone Dam Project in Myanmar," *China Brief*, Vol. 19, No. 8, April 24, 2019, Jamestown Foundation, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/the-standoff-over-the-myitsone-dam-project-in-myanmar-advantage-china/</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Renewable Energy Institute, Asia International Grid Connection Study Group Third Report, July 2019, <u>https://www.renewable-ei.org/en/activities/reports/20191023.php</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Rees, Eifion, "Desertec's Plan for Saharan Sun to Power Europe Burns Out," *chinadialogue*, February 1, 2015, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/7558-Desertec-s-plan-for-Saharan-sun-to-power-Europe-burns-out</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

"Remarks by Chinese President Xi Jinping at UN Sustainable Development Summit: Towards Win-Win Partnership for Sustainable Development," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Ireland, November 26, 2015, <u>http://ie.china-embassy.org/eng/ztlt/2d2/t1321132.htm</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Robles, Raissa, "China Can Turn Off the Philippine National Power Grid, Officials Say," *South China Morning Post*, November 20, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3038655/china-can-turn-philippine-national-power-grid-officials-say</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Rose, Amy, "Improving the Performance of Regional Electricity Markets in Developing Countries: The Case of the Southern African Power Pool," PhD. dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, June 2017, ch. 2.

Sathorn, Panupong, "Thailand: Country Presentation," Presentation at the 23rd Meeting of the GMS Regional Power Trade Coordinating Committee, Vientiane, Laos, December 14-15, 2017.

Senelwa, Kennedy, "Electricity Grid Takes Shapes as Countries Erect Transmission Lines Across Borders," *The East African*, August 23, 2017, <u>https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/business/</u> Electricity-grid-takes-shapes/2560-4068028-cv87e7z/index.html, accessed February 12, 2020.

"SET, Egat Team Up in Study for Wholesale Power Trading Platform," *The Nation (Thailand)*, September 4, 2019, <u>https://www.nationthailand.com/business/30375829</u>, accessed February 13, 2020

Shi Xunpeng et al., Lixia Yao, and Han Jiang, "Regional Power Connectivity in Southeast Asia:



The Role of Regional Cooperation," Global Energy Interconnection Journal, 2019, No. 5.

Sinomach, "CHMC Signs EPC Contract for 500 kV Power Transmission and Transformation Project in Laos," May 14, 2014, <u>http://www.sinomach.com.cn/en/MediaCenter/News/201412/t20141209\_22097.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Sinomach, "Sinomach to Build 500 kV Power Project in Cambodia," January 17, 2018, <u>http://www.sinomach.com.cn/en/MediaCenter/News/201801/t20180117\_181885.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Simonov, Eugene, "The Risks of a Global Supergrid," *chinadialogue*, July 17, 2018, <u>https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/10722-The-risks-of-a-global-supergrid</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Southern African Power Pool (SAPP), "Southern African Power Pool," <u>http://www.sapp.co.zw/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

———, "SAPP Annual Report 2018," 2018, <u>http://www.sapp.co.zw/sites/default/files/30955</u> <u>Sapp%20Annual%20Report%202018.pdf</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

State Grid Corporation of China, "Changji-Guquan ±1100 kV Ultra-High-Voltage Direct-Current Electricity Transmission Project Enters Operation," January 2, 2019, <u>http://www.sgcc.com.cn/html/sgcc\_main/col2017021449/2019-01/02/20190102082748043292119\_1.shtml</u>, accessed November 28, 2019.

Sun, Xiaojing, "Look to the Solar Industry for Answers about the Trade War's Impact," *Greentech Media*, August 8, 2019, <u>https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/look-to-the-solar-industry-for-answers-about-trade-wars-impact</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.

T&D World, "India to Build 800 kV UHVDC Transmission Line," January 11, 2017, <u>https://www.tdworld.com/overhead-transmission/india-build-longest-800kv-uhvdc-transmission-line</u>.

Tan, C. K., "ASEAN's First Tripartite Power Trading Deal Set for Launch," *Nikkei Asian Review*, September 28, 2017, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/ASEAN-s-first-tripartite-power-trading-deal-set-for-launch</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Thanthong-Knight, Randy, "Thailand Aims to Become Southeast Asia's Power-Trading Middleman," *Bloomberg*, August 25, 2019, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/</u> <u>articles/2019-08-25/thailand-wants-to-be-southeast-asia-s-power-trading-middleman</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.

Thema Consulting Group, "Capacity Adequacy in the Nordic Electricity Market," Nordic Council of Ministers, 2015, <u>https://www.nordicenergy.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/capacity\_adequacy\_THEMA\_2015-1.pdf</u>, accessed November 30, 2019.

Uhlmann, Chris, "Chinese Investment in Australia's Power Grid Explained," Australian Broadcasting Corporation, August 21, 2016, <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-08-21/chinese-investment-in-the-australian-power-grid/7766086</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.



"UN Climate Change Partners Support COP25," UN Climate Change News, November 27, 2019, <u>https://unfccc.int/news/un-climate-change-partners-support-cop25</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.

United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "UN DESA Shows Commitment to Climate Action at COP24," United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, December 5, 2018, <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/sustainable/un-desa-at-cop24.html</u>, accessed December 15, 2019.

———, "Multi-Dimensional Issues in International Electric Grid Power Interconnections," 2006, <u>https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/interconnections.pdf</u>, accessed December 23, 2019.

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for the Asia-Pacific (UNESCAP), "ESCAP and GEIDCO Forge New Partnership to Strengthen Cooperation on Transboundary Power Interconnection and Trade in Asia-Pacific," July 1, 2016, <u>https://www.unescap.org/news/escapand-geidco-forge-new-partnership-strengthen-cooperation-transboundary-power</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

----, "Integrating South Asia's Power Grid for a Sustainable and Low-Carbon Future," 2018, https://www.unescap.org/sites/default/files/Integrating%20South%20Asia%E2%80%99s%20 Power%20Grid%20for%20a%20Sustainable%20and%20Low%20Carbon%20Future\_WEB.pdf, p. 5, accessed December 31, 2018.

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCC), "GEIDCO," <u>https://unfccc.int/about-us/partnerships/unfccc-partners/geidco</u>, accessed November 30 2019.

US Agency for International Development, "Asia EDGE: The U.S. Government's Indo-Pacific Energy Initiative," <u>https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/July\_8\_Asia\_EDGE\_Factsheet.pdf</u>, p. 2, accessed January 28, 2020.

Vannak, Chea, "Cambodia Less Reliant on Electricity Imports, Says Official," *Khmer Times*, January 8, 2019, <u>https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50566569/cambodia-less-reliant-on-electricity-imports-says-official</u>, accessed February 14, 2020.

----, "Energy Deal Inked with Laos," *Khmer Times*, December 7, 2018, <u>https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50557068/energy-deal-inked-with-laos/</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

"Vietnam to Reduce Power Imports from China in 2015: Report," *Tuoi Tre News*, October 29, 2014, <u>https://tuoitrenews.vn/business/23648/vietnam-to-reduce-power-imports-from-china-in-2015-official</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

Wong, Catherine, "Is the Mekong River Set to Become the New South China Sea for Regional Disputes?," *South China Morning Post*, January 2, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2126528/mekong-river-set-become-new-south-china-sea-regional</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.

XuYi-chong, *Sinews of Power: The Politics of the State Grid Corporation of China*, Oxford University Press, 2017.



Ye Mon, "Beyond Myitsone: The Sleeping Chipwi Hydropower Project," *Frontier Myanmar*, August 12, 2019, <u>https://frontiermyanmar.net/en/beyond-myitsone-the-sleeping-chipwi-hydropower-project</u>, accessed November 29, 2019.

Yeo, Sophie, "Green Climate Fund Attracts Record \$9.8 Billion for Developing Nations," *Nature*, November 1, 2019, <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-03330-9</u>, accessed December 16, 2019.

Zheng Xin, "State Grid Becomes Power in the Land in Brazil," *China Daily*, September 5, 2017, <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-09/05/content\_31573458.htm</u>, accessed December 31, 2018.

———, "State Grid Ready to Diversify Operations Overseas," *China Daily*, June 19, 2018, <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201806/19/WS5b28a4f5a310010f8f59da14.html</u>, accessed December 28, 2018.





